EXHIBIT A

Memorandum of Understanding

Between City

of Newark and

Newark Police Association

July 1, 2019

Through

June 30, 2022

Adopted July 11, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | <u>Section</u> | <u>Page</u> |
|--------|---|-------------|
| l. | Term | 1 |
| II. | Representation | 1 |
| III. | Definitions | 1 |
| IV. | Labor Market | 3 |
| V. | Salary Increase | 3 |
| VI. | Health and Welfare Program | 5 |
| VII. | Uniform Allowance | 6 |
| VIII. | Vacation Leave | 8 |
| IX. | Sick Leave and Incentive Program | 11 |
| X. | Personal Leave | 16 |
| XI. | Other Leaves | 17 |
| XII. | Holidays | 18 |
| XIII. | Elimination of Overlapping Pay Ranges | 20 |
| XIV. | Certificate Incentive Pay | 20 |
| XV. | Overtime | 21 |
| XVI. | Minimum Court Time Pay | 23 |
| XVII. | Detective On-Call Allowance | 25 |
| XVIII. | Use of City Vehicles | 25 |
| XIX. | Tuition Fees and Book Costs Reimbursement | 25 |
| XX. | Retirement Benefits | 27 |
| XXI. | Extension of Military Benefits | 31 |

Resolution No. 10959, 11094, 11185, 11398, 11454, 11560, 11569

| | Section | <u>Page</u> |
|--------------------|--|-------------|
| XXII. | Longevity Pay | 32 |
| XXIII. | Special Assignment Pay | 32 |
| XXIV. | Safety Training and Equipment | 34 |
| XXV. | Per Diem Expense | 34 |
| XXVI. | Grievance Procedure | 35 |
| XXVII. | Work Schedules | 37 |
| XXVIII. | Newark Police Association Release Time | 40 |
| XXIX. | Authorized Representatives for the Purpose of Administering the Terms and Conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding | 41 |
| XXX. | Carry Over Terms | 41 |
| XXXI. | Management Rights | 41 |
| XXXII. | Implementation of Section 414(h)(2) of the United States Internal Revenue Code | 42 |
| XXXIII. | Full Understanding Modification and Waiver | 42 |
| XXXIV. | Transfer | 43 |
| XXXV. | Promotion | 43 |
| XXXVI. | Nondiscrimination | 43 |
| XXXVII. | Provision Regarding Americans with Disabilities Act | 43 |
| XXXVIII. | Separability | 44 |
| | ATTACHMENTS | |
| A A.2 B C | Regular Full-Time / Part-Time Classifications Salary List Silliman Activity & Family Aquatics Center Employee Wellness Committee | |

Resolution No. 10959, 11094, 11185, 11398, 11454, 11560, 11569

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN CITY OF NEWARK AND NEWARK POLICE ASSOCIATION

I. <u>TERM</u>

This agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2022.

II. <u>REPRESENTATION</u>

The City recognizes the Newark Police Association (NPA), hereinafter referred to as the "Association," as the majority representative for regular full-time employees in the sworn classifications and full-time and regular part-time non-sworn classifications listed in Attachment A, pursuant to Employer-Employee Relations Resolution No. 1833.

III. DEFINITIONS

For purposes of this Memorandum of Understanding, unless the context otherwise requires, the following definitions in this Agreement shall apply:

- A. "Base Hourly Rate." The term "base hourly rate" shall mean the hourly compensation rate for regular part-time classifications, excluding benefits.
- B. "Compensation Base." The term "compensation base" shall mean the total compensation for regular full-time classifications including consideration for base salary, City's payment of any portion of the employee's contribution to PERS, medical premium, dental premium, vision care, life insurance, long term and/or short term disability. Total compensation offers choices for employees to select benefit plans suitable to individual needs.
- C. "Employees". The term "employees" shall mean those regular full-time and regular part-time employees of the City of Newark occupying classifications represented by the Newark Police Association.
- D. "Employer". The term "employer" shall mean the City of Newark.
- E. "Employee Contributions." The term "employee contributions" shall mean those contributions to the PERS retirement system which are deducted from the salary of employees and credited to individual employees' accounts.

- F. "Flexible Benefit Plan." The term "Flexible Benefit Plan" means a Plan established by the City of Newark pursuant to Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code to allow employees to pay for medical and dental premiums as a before-tax conversion of salary.
- G. "Non-sworn." The term "non-sworn" refers to those personnel occupying the classifications of Animal Control Officer, Community Service Officer, Public Safety Clerk, Police Record Supervisor, Public Safety Dispatcher, and Red Light Photo Enforcement Technician.
- H. "Sworn". The term "sworn" refers to personnel occupying classifications of Police Sergeant or Police Officer.
- I. "Reinstatement." In addition to reinstatement status as explained in the Personnel Rules and Regulations, the term "reinstatement" for purposes of this MOU shall apply to full-time sworn personnel who separate from the City of Newark after successfully completing their probationary period, then return to active service in the same classification within one year of their separation date.
- J. "Retirement System." The term "retirement system" shall mean the PERS retirement system as made applicable to the City of Newark under the provisions of the Public Employees' Retirement Law (California Government Code Section 20000 et seq.).
- K. "Regular Part-Time Employees." The term "regular part-time employees" shall mean those employees of the City of Newark who are scheduled to work less than 40 hours per week but at least 20 hours per week on a year-round continuous basis occupying positions specifically authorized as "regular part-time".
- L. "Wages". The term "wages" shall mean the compensation paid to employees covered by this Agreement.
- M. "Alternative Work Schedule" shall mean any schedule that differs from the five day, eight hours per day, 40-hour per week schedule.
- N. "Four-Ten Work Schedule" shall mean a four-day, ten hours per day, 40 hours per week work schedule in a seven day work schedule.
- O. "3/12 ½ Work Schedule" shall mean a work schedule for full-time Public Safety Dispatchers / Lead Public Safety Dispatchers that equates to 40-hours per week in a 28-day work cycle. Typically, a Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher assigned to this work schedule will work three 12.5 hour days per week and one day of 10 hours within the City-designated 28-day work cycle.

- P. "160-Hour Work Schedule" shall mean a work schedule for sworn personnel that equates to 40-hours per week in a 28-day work cycle. Typically, a sworn employee assigned to this work schedule will work three 12.5 hour days per week and one day of 10 hours within the City-designated 28-day work cycle.
- Q. "28-Day Work Cycle" for sworn personnel means the Fair Labor Standards Act work cycle of 28-continuous calendar days as established by the Payroll Office.
- R. "A Shift" means the scheduled work hours of 6:00 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.
- S. "B Shift" means the scheduled work hours of 6:00 p.m. to 6:30 a.m.
- T. "C Shift" means the scheduled work hours of 1:30 p.m. to 2:00 a.m.

IV. <u>LABOR MARKET</u>

The following agencies comprise the designated labor market for the purpose of salary and benefit survey comparisons: Foster City, Fremont, Hayward, Livermore, Menlo Park, Milpitas, Pleasanton, Redwood City, San Leandro, and Union City.

V. SALARY INCREASE

A. Market Equity Adjustments

1. Methodology

- a. Market Equity Adjustments shall be suspended during the term of this agreement, however, the parties mutually acknowledge the need to provide competitive compensation packages to recruit and retain highly qualified personnel. Further, although the wage increases set forth herein not based upon the survey method set forth below, the parties believe the enhanced wages and benefits set forth in this Agreement would satisfy the survey criteria.
- b. Formula for computing salary adjustments: The salary ranges for all classifications represented by the Association shall be increased by an amount determined by calculating the percent difference between the top step total compensation of the classifications represented by

the Association and the mean of the top step total compensation for labor market (as defined in Section IV) classifications known on a specified date, but effective no later than a specified date. All calculations shall be based upon a 40 hour workweek.

The following is for illustrative purposes only:

If the mean of the top step total monthly compensation for the labor market was \$8,500 for the position of Police Officer, and top step total monthly compensation for the City of Newark classification of Police Officer was \$8,400, then \$8,500 would be subtracted from \$8,400, equaling -\$100. Then, -\$100 would be divided by \$8,400, which equals -0.01190, rounded to the nearest hundred-thousandth. Next, -0.01190 is multiplied by 100 to derive a percent, which is then rounded to the nearest tenth, which in this case equals -1.2%. A negative number indicates the classification is below market, and therefore a market adjustment is needed, which in this case results in a salary increase for Police Officer equal to 1.2% of total compensation. If the percentage were to be positive, at or above 0.0%, the classification would not be entitled to a market adjustment.

c. "Total compensation" for survey purposes shall include:

Top step base salary.

That portion of the employee's PERS contribution that is paid by the employer (employee contributions to the employer's PERS costs shall be reflected as a negative number).

The amount of the highest premium the employer will pay for family coverage of medical, dental, and vision premiums.

Any premiums paid by the employer for life insurance.

Any premiums paid by the employer for long term and/or short term disability.

d. For discussion purposes, the parties will prepare an alternative "Total compensation" survey that includes all the items in paragraph (c), but adds the following:

The maximum amount paid by the employer for educational achievements or POST certificates.

The maximum number of holiday hours or holiday pay provided by the employer.

2. General Salary Increase

The salary ranges for all classifications represented by the Association shall be increased as follows:

- a. Effective July 1, 2019, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).
- b. Effective July 1, 2020, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).
- c. Effective July 1, 2021, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%). If by January 1, 2021, the City's revenues for Fiscal Year 21/22 are projected to be at least \$1,250,000 less than actual revenues for Fiscal Year 20/21, at the request of the City, the parties agree to re-open negotiations on 1.5% increase scheduled for the July 1, 2021.

VI. <u>HEALTH AND WELFARE PROGRAM</u>

- A. The contribution by the City toward monthly premiums for health and welfare programs of employees represented by the Association shall be the Minimum Employer Contribution as determined by CalPERS for employers under the Public Employees' Medical and Hospital Care Act (PEMHCA). In the event that an employee elects to waive participation in the Program, that amount will be paid to the employee. The employee shall execute a waiver in the event the employee elects not to participate in the PERS Health Benefit Program or cancel participation after enrollment.
- B. The City agrees to maintain a cafeteria plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC). The cafeteria plan allows employees to voluntarily reduce salary in an amount equal to the actual premiums for the PERS Health Plan, City-administered dental insurance and/or vision insurance as a before-tax conversion of salary. In the event of changes in law affecting the Flexible Benefit Plan, the City agrees to meet and confer with the Association regarding the impact of such changes.
- C. Effective for the 2020 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$844

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,687

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,228

Effective for the 2021 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$861

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,721

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,273

Effective for the 2022 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$878

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,755

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,318

- D. Cash Back / Cash in Lieu of Benefits: Employees may "cashout" up to \$450 per month of any money not used for the purchase of employer offered benefits. Any "cashout" will be paid to the employee in taxable compensation.
- E. City and Association agree that in the event of any additional federal or state mandates requiring employer contributions for health care coverage, the City and Association shall reopen the memorandum of understanding to meet and confer on the issue of health care premiums and its impact on total compensation.
- F. The City shall provide to each bargaining unit member, at no cost to the bargaining unit member, a \$50,000 life insurance policy.

VII. <u>UNIFORM ALLOWANCE</u>

- A. <u>Police Officer, Police Sergeant, Community Service Officer, and Animal</u> Control Officer
 - 1. Upon appointment to the classification of Police Officer, Community Service Officer, or Animal Control Officer a full-time regular employee shall be reimbursed by the City for the purchase of City-approved uniform and equipment up to an amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of appointment to Police

- Officer, Community Service Officer, or Animal Control Officer. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of purchase.
- 2. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Police Officers and Police Sergeants shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$100.
- 3. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Community Service Officers and Animal Control Officers shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$100.
- 4. If the employment of a Police Officer, Community Service Officer, or Animal Control Officer is terminated before completion of the probationary period or 18 months of service, whichever is longer, uniforms and equipment purchased by the City through reimbursement pursuant to Provision VII.A.3.above shall be returned to the City.
- B. <u>Public Safety Dispatchers, Lead Public Safety Dispatchers, Public Safety Clerks, and Police Records Supervisor</u>
 - 1. Effective July 1, 2019 upon appointment to the classifications of Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, or Police Records Supervisor a full-time regular employee shall be reimbursed by the City for the purchase of Cityapproved uniform shirts and pants up to an amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of appointment to Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, or Police Records Supervisor. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of purchase.
 - 2. Effective July 1, 2019, existing employees in the classifications of Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, or Police Records Supervisor a full-time regular employee shall be reimbursed by the City for the purchase of City-approved uniform shirts and pants up to an amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of appointment to Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, or Police Records Supervisor. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of purchase.
 - 3. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Public Safety Dispatchers, Lead Public Safety Dispatchers, Public Safety Clerks, and Police Records Supervisors shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$45.

C. Motorcycle Duty

Upon approval of the Police Chief, employees assigned to motorcycle duty will be provided one pair of boots, two pairs of trousers, and one leather jacket. The motorcycle apparel shall conform to Police Department standards established by the Police Chief. Replacement of damaged or used apparel shall be at the discretion of the Police Chief. Employees shall either return the leather jackets at the completion of the motorcycle assignment or purchase the jacket issued to the employee from the City at a cost of \$250. Duration of motorcycle duty assignments shall be at the discretion of the Police Chief.

VIII. <u>VACATION LEAVE</u>

- A. Beginning on the 90th day of employment, regular full-time sworn employees shall be eligible to earn vacation leave. Upon completion of said period of service, regular full-time sworn employees shall be credited with 22.5 hours of vacation leave and shall thereafter accrue vacation leave at the rates provided in Section C below for sworn employees.
- B. Beginning on the 90th day of employment, regular full-time non-sworn employees shall be eligible to earn vacation leave. Upon completion of said period of service, regular full-time non-sworn employees shall be credited with 20 hours of vacation leave, and shall thereafter accrue vacation leave at the rate provided in Section C below for non-sworn employees.
- C. Vacation leave entitlement for regular full-time employees following completion of 90 days of continuous service is listed below.
 - 1. Eligible sworn employees who have served less than five (5) years with the City shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of 7.5 hours per month.
 - 2. Eligible non-sworn employees who have served less than five (5) years with the City shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of 6.67 hours per month.
 - 3. Eligible sworn and non-sworn employees during their fifth year of employment, and thereafter, with the City of Newark shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of ten (10) hours per month.
 - 4. Eligible sworn and non-sworn employees during their tenth year of employment, and thereafter, with the City of Newark shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of 13.34 hours per month.

- 5. Eligible sworn and non-sworn employees during their fifteenth year of employment, and thereafter, with the City of Newark shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of 14.667 hours per month.
- 6. Eligible sworn and non-sworn employees during their twentieth year of employment, and thereafter, with the City of Newark shall earn vacation entitlement at the rate of 16.67 hours per month.
- D. Regular full-time employees who separate from City service after 90 days of continuous service shall be paid for that part of his/her vacation accumulation that remains unused at the time of termination. Payment for unused vacation shall be made at the rate of pay in effect for such employees at the time of separation. Regular full-time employees who terminate from City service prior to completion of a 90 day employment period shall not be entitled to compensation for vacation leave, as none has been accrued.
- E. Upon separation from the City, a regular full-time employee will receive prorated vacation credit if the employee is actively at work or on a leave with pay for at least fifteen (15) calendar days during a month to accrue credit for that month.
- F. The Police Chief shall set the shift work schedules no later than October 1st in the calendar year of the bid for the following year's schedule. The NPA shall coordinate the bids for shift and the bids for vacation as soon as possible after the work schedules are set. Shift and vacation schedules must be completed and submitted to Police administration by November 15 preceding implementation of the new work schedules. Any bids not completed or submitted will be determined at the sole discretion of the Police Chief.
- G. It is the mutual understanding and intent of both parties that the term "vacation" for the purpose of determining when the employee is away from work includes the employee's days off preceding and following his or her regularly assigned shift (e.g. If the employee works Fri.-Sun. then the employee is considered on vacation from the Monday-Thursday of the preceding week and from Monday-Thursday of the following week.) The City will not schedule a payback day or training day within this vacation period. This provision only applies to two vacation periods designated by the employee during the annual vacation selection process. Any member selecting a vacation consisting of three (3) or more consecutive workweeks will have the option to satisfy their payback day utilizing accrued paid time off to complete their work assignment for the FLSA work period. This provision does not affect the City's ability to ensure proper staffing in the event of an emergency. Emergency shall include but not be limited to the necessity of replacing employees absent from work

because of unanticipated and unavoidable illness, injury or other good cause, including unplanned tactical operations. The Association and City agree that every attempt will be made for payback days to be scheduled to coincide with the employees' normal workweek. However, if that is not possible the City may assign the payback day as needed.

H. Regular part-time employees, upon completion of 90 days of continuous active service shall be eligible to accrue vacation leave hours each month as follows:

| 20-25 Hour | 30-35 Hour |
|---------------|--|
| Work Schedule | Work Schedule |
| 3.33 – 4.16 | 5.00 - 5.83 |
| 5.00 - 6.25 | 7.50 - 8.75 |
| | |
| 6.67 - 8.33 | 10.00 – 11.67 |
| 7.33 - 9.16 | 11.00 - 12.83 |
| 8.33 - 10.41 | 12.50 - 14.58 |
| | Work Schedule 3.33 – 4.16 5.00 – 6.25 6.67 – 8.33 7.33 – 9.16 |

Effective July 1, 2010, proration of RPT vacation leave will be based on actual hours worked or budgeted to work. For example, an RPT employee with one year of City service who works 35 hours per week will receive 5.836 hours of vacation per month. If actual hours worked differ from hours budgeted to work, the lesser number of hours will be used as the basis for proration.

An eligible employee must be at work or on a leave with pay for at least one half of the regularly scheduled work days in a month to accrue vacation leave credit for that month. (One-half the month for regular part-time employees shall not be based on hours worked, but rather the number of regularly authorized work days.)

Regular part-time employees who separate from City service after 90 days of continuous active service shall be paid for accrued but unused vacation leave at the time of termination. Payment for unused vacation shall be made at the rate of pay in effect for such employees at the time of separation. Regular part-time employees who terminate from City service prior to working 90 days of continuous active service shall not be entitled to compensation for vacation leave, as none has been accrued.

I. A regular full-time employee must be at work or on compensated leave for at least 80 hours during a month to accrue vacation credit for that month. It is understood by the City and Association that leave benefits will be accrued and used on an hourly basis. When an employee on an alternative work schedule is on paid leave, the employee must charge

accrued leave balances for the number of hours required to cover the number of hours scheduled to work (e.g. 12.5 hours of leave, 10 hours of leave, or 9 hours of leave).

- J. The maximum accumulation of vacation leave hours will be limited to two times the employee's annual accrual. The City Manager shall have the authority to allow an employee to exceed this maximum accumulation for 30 days.
- K. Effective July 1, 2017, upon using one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period from July 1 through June 30, a regular full-time employee may request to receive pay for up to a total of sixty (60) hours per fiscal year of vacation, forty-five (45) to fifty-two and a half (52.5) hours for 30-35 hour employees, and thirty (30) to thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours for 20-25 hour employees in hourly increments at the current hourly salary rate provided there is a minimum of one (1) week (40 hours) remaining in the employee's vacation bank after the conversion. Requests for vacation buy-back may be made up to two times per fiscal year in October and/or April for payment on December 15 and/or June 15.

IX. SICK LEAVE AND INCENTIVE PROGRAM

A. <u>Purpose</u>

The purpose of sick leave is to allow regular full-time and regular part-time employees who are ill or injured to remain absent from work with pay, within the limitations of this section. Sick leave is granted to a full-time or part-time employee to recover from illness or injury so as to be physically able to return to work. Employees may also use sick leave to care for their sick children, siblings, parents, or spouse / domestic partner. Sick leave may be utilized for any leave covered under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and/or California Family Rights Act (CFRA).

B. Accrual

- Regular full-time employees may accrue sick leave with pay at the rate eight hours per month for each calendar month of service. Regular full-time employees shall accumulate unused sick leave at the rate of eight (8) hours per calendar month to a total of not more than 960 hours.
- 2. Regular full-time employees who have served less than 90 days with the City shall receive no sick leave. Beginning on the 90th day of employment, the employee shall receive sick leave credit of 24 hours.

- 3. A full-time employee must be at work or on compensated leave for at least 80 hours during a calendar month to accrue sick leave, retirement, and/or any benefits or awards relating to or contingent upon completion of a specified period of employment or length of service. It is understood by City and Association that leave benefits will be accrued and used on an hourly basis. When an employee on an alternative work schedule is on paid leave, the employee must charge accrued leave balances for the number of hours required to cover the number of hours scheduled to work (e.g. 12.5 hours of leave, 10 hours of leave, or 9 hours of leave).
- 4. Regular part-time employees, beginning on the 90th day of employment, shall be eligible to accrue and use sick leave with pay at the following rates and to the following maximums:

| | Monthly | Maxımum |
|------------------|--------------|----------------|
| Work Schedule | Accrual Rate | <u>Accrual</u> |
| 20 - 25 hrs/week | 4-5 hours | 480-600 hours |
| 30 - 35 hrs/week | 6-7 hours | 720-840 hours |

Effective July 1, 2010, proration of RPT sick leave will be based on actual hours worked or budgeted to work. For example, an RPT employee who works 35 hours per week will receive 7 hours of sick leave per month. If actual hours worked differ from hours budgeted to work, the lesser number of hours will be used as the basis for proration.

Regular part-time employees must be actively at work or on leave with pay for at least one half the regularly authorized work days in a month to accrue sick leave credits for that month. (One-half the month for regular part-time employees shall not be based on hours worked, but rather the number of regularly authorized workdays.)

Retirement Service Credit

Retirement service credit accounts have been established for each regular full-time and regular part-time employee in which that member may accrue retirement service credit toward early retirement under the Public Employees' Retirement System plan applicable to sworn and non-sworn employees. Retirement service credits cannot be used as sick leave as provided in this Agreement or the Personnel Rules and Regulations but may be used only towards early retirement under the Public Employees' Retirement System. Sick leave credit accrued in excess of 960 hours for full-time employees, 720-840 hours for 30-35 hour part-time employees, and 480-600 hours for 20-25 hour part-time employees shall be placed in the individual's retirement service credit account. Accumulation of

retirement service credit shall be unlimited.

Individuals with less than 960 hours, 720 hours, or 480 hours as applicable accumulation may designate a portion or all of their accumulation of sick leave credit after July 1, 1982 to be placed in the retirement service credit account. However, once placed in the retirement service credit account, it can be used only for retirement service credit and cannot be withdrawn from that account.

D. Administration of Sick Leave

- 1. Whenever possible, employees will make medical and/or dental appointments during off-duty time. When an eligible employee is unable to schedule a medical and/or dental appointment for treatment of an illness or injury during off-duty time, with the approval of the Department Head, the employee may charge time off for the medical and/or dental appointment to sick leave.
- 2. In order to receive compensation while absent on sick leave, the employee shall notify his/her immediate superior or other competent authority as soon as practicable, preferably prior to the time set for beginning his/her daily duties. He/she must submit an application for sick leave showing such information as required by the Police Chief. Such applications shall be factually correct. The Police Chief may make such investigations as he/she feels necessary and may require supplemental information from the employee.
- 3. A sworn employee may charge sick leave for the difference between workers' compensation temporary disability payments and his/her full salary, until such time as a medical examiner certifies that the employee's condition has become permanent and stationary and that the employee is permanently precluded from performing the substantial range of the job duties performed by the employee at the time of industrial injury.
- 4. Where non-sworn employees receive workers' compensation salary continuation benefits, and where sick leave is approved, the City shall pay the non-sworn employee his/her full salary excluding there from the employee's workers' compensation benefits. The non-sworn employee's sick leave entitlement shall be charged on a pro rata basis.
- 5. If an eligible employee uses sick leave any time in excess of two (2) continuous days, the Police Chief may require the employee to furnish a certificate from a licensed doctor of medicine, chiropractic medicine or osteopathy of the employee's choice, who has examined the employee, so that the employee's condition and ability to return to work

- may be ascertained. In any case and at any time, the Police Chief may require submittal of periodic physician's reports concerning the employee's condition and ability to return to and/or continue work.
- 6. Whenever the Police Chief has reasonable cause to believe that an eligible employee's condition of health is affecting or could affect the employee's ability to work, the Police Chief may require the employee to submit to an examination by a licensed physician selected by the City. If the physician determines that the eligible employee should not be undertaking certain duties required by his/her position classification, the Police Chief may require the employee to use accrued sick leave until sufficiently recovered to return to work.
- 7. Absence for illness may not be charged to sick leave not already accumulated by the employee.
- 8. An eligible employee absent from duty due to illness or injury who has been performing outside employment authorized by the Police Chief shall refrain from working at the outside employment until he/she is fully recovered from the illness or injury, unless specific approval is obtained from the Police Chief, or designee, to continue outside employment.

E. <u>Sick Leave Incentive Program</u>

To minimize the impact on Police Department operations due to unanticipated absences, a sick leave incentive program is established for regular full-time and regular part-time employees represented by the Newark Police Association. The sick leave incentive program shall be administered as specified in the following provisions of this agreement.

Incentives shall be based on achieving perfect attendance (defined as without use of sick leave) during calendar quarters (January - March, April-June, July - September, October - December).

Incentive payments shall be granted at two levels which shall be Level A: \$50.00 per month for full-time employees, \$37.50 to \$43.75 for 30-35 hour part-time employees, and \$25 to \$31.25 for 20-25 hour part-time employees for a calendar quarter provided an employee had perfect attendance during the previous calendar quarter and Level B: \$100.00 per month for full-time employees, \$75 to \$87.50 for 30-35 hour part-time employees, and \$50 to \$62.50 for 20-25 hour part-time employees for a calendar quarter provided an employee had three consecutive calendar quarters of perfect attendance. The following criteria shall be applied in determining eligibility for the two levels of incentive pay.

1. Level A

- a. Employees who have successfully completed nine (9) months of continuous active service in a regular full-time or regular part-time position represented by the Association shall be eligible to earn a sick leave incentive payment after a calendar quarter of perfect attendance.
- b. Employees hired before June 1, 1996 shall be eligible to earn a sick leave incentive payment after completion of six (6) months of continuous active service in a regular full-time position represented by the Association.
- c. An employee who works a calendar quarter without the use of sick leave, will receive the applicable Level A monthly incentive pay (\$50.00, \$37.50 to \$43.75, or \$25 to \$31.25) for the succeeding calendar quarter. If any sick leave is used during the calendar quarter, when the employee is receiving the Level A incentive pay, payment of the incentive pay shall cease during the calendar quarter immediately following the one in which the sick leave was used.

2. Level B

- a. An employee who works three consecutive calendar quarters without the use of sick leave shall have his/her incentive pay increased to the applicable Level B monthly incentive pay (\$100.00, \$75 to \$87.50, or \$50 to \$62.50) for the succeeding calendar quarter. The Level B incentive payment will continue each calendar quarter provided the employee has perfect attendance during the previous calendar quarter.
- b. If during any calendar quarter, when the employee is receiving the Level B incentive pay, an employee uses two days or less of sick leave, the incentive pay shall be reduced to Level A for the calendar quarter immediately following the one in which the sick leave was used.
 - i. If during the calendar quarter, when the employee is receiving the Level A incentive pay, an employee uses no sick leave, the sick leave incentive payment shall be reinstated at Level B for the succeeding calendar quarter. The Level B incentive payment will continue each calendar quarter provided the employee has perfect attendance during the previous calendar quarter.

- ii. If during the calendar quarter, when the employee is receiving the Level A incentive pay, an employee uses any sick leave, the sick leave incentive payment shall cease for the quarter immediately following the one in which the sick leave was used. The employee must work a calendar quarter without the use of any sick leave to receive the Level A incentive for the succeeding quarter and three consecutive calendar quarters of perfect attendance to receive the Level B incentive payment.
- c. If during any calendar quarter, when the employee is receiving the Level B incentive pay, an employee uses more than two days of sick leave, the incentive pay shall cease for the quarter immediately following the one in which the sick leave was used. The employee must work a calendar quarter without the use of any sick leave to receive the Level A incentive for the succeeding quarter and three consecutive calendar quarters of perfect attendance to receive the Level B incentive payment.

Approved absences due to an accepted City of Newark workers' compensation illness or injury, or certified leave under FMLA, CFRA, PDL, or other protected leaves per state or federal law shall not affect the earning of incentives under this program.

Conversion of sick leave as provided in Section IX of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be considered use of sick leave and shall affect earning of incentives under this program.

X. PERSONAL LEAVE

Regular full-time employees (prorated for regular part-time employees) may convert a maximum of the equivalent of one (1) work day (e.g., 8, 10, or 12.5 hours, dependent upon regularly assigned schedule) of sick leave to personal leave during each fiscal year. For example, a regular part-time employee who is scheduled to work 35 hours per week and works 12 hour shifts may convert a maximum of 10.5 hours of sick leave to personal leave during the fiscal year.

Effective July 1, 2006, all non-sworn regular full-time employees represented by the Association shall be granted a maximum of two (2) hours of personal leave with pay each fiscal year. All non-sworn regular part-time employees represented by the Association shall be granted a maximum of one (1) hour of personal leave with pay each fiscal year.

Effective July 1, 2008, In recognition of the unique work requirements that are specific to Dispatch employees that include but are not limited to; urgency conditions that interrupt schedules, loss of premium pay due to unscheduled

absences, dispatch employees will receive 10 hours of personal leave to be used only on the 10 hour payback day and after advanced scheduling and approval of the manager. Hours must be used during the fiscal year or they will be forfeited.

XI. OTHER LEAVES

A. <u>Military Leave</u>

Employees represented by the Association shall be entitled to military leave and leave of absence without pay as specified in the City's Personnel Rules and Regulations.

Any Association employee who is required to be absent from his/her employment as the result of military obligations; i.e., military leave, shall be paid by City at the regular rate of pay to a maximum leave period of thirty (30) consecutive calendar days (or up to 172 hours) in any fiscal year while so absent. Employees are required to use accrued leave for all absences due to voluntary military duty. See section XXI for additional military benefits.

B. <u>Jury Duty</u>

- 1. Regular full-time employees summoned to jury duty may be absent from duty provided that a copy of the summons is submitted to the employee's supervisor prior to jury duty and the employee is selected to serve on a jury.
- 2. Jury duty is based on an eight-hour day. If the employee's regularly scheduled shift is over eight (8) hours, the employee may use accrued leave to cover the rest of their shift, or return back to work and complete the rest of their shift. Employees shall not receive any overtime or compensatory time for jury duty occurring on a regularly scheduled day off.
- 3. Upon approval of the Police Chief, an employee assigned to shift duty may be rescheduled to day shift if the Jury Commissioner will not excuse the employee, and the employee is selected to serve on a jury. Rescheduling will only be considered if the employee has submitted the Chief's letter requesting that the employee be excused to the Jury Commissioner.
- 4. Regular part-time employees, upon completion of 1,040 work hours or one year of continuous active service, whichever occurs first, who are summoned to jury duty and required to serve, may be absent from duty with pay as follows:

<u>Authorized Work Schedule</u> <u>Pay</u>

20 - 25 hrs/week30 - 35 hrs/week4 hours of pay per day6 hours of pay per day

5. Those sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel who are officially notified to be summoned to jury duty, and are scheduled to work beyond midnight, shall not return to work for a minimum of 9 hours after serving jury duty.

C. <u>Bereavement Leave</u>

- 1. Regular full-time employees represented by the Association may be granted up to a maximum of 40 hours of bereavement leave where there has been a death of a husband, wife, son, daughter, stepson, stepdaughter, sister, brother, mother, father, stepmother, stepfather, grandparent, grandchild, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparent-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, son-in-law, or daughter-in-law of an employee in order that the employee may attend last rites and attend to any pressing matters resulting from the death.
- 2. Regular part-time employees, upon completion of 1,040 work hours or one year of continuous active service, whichever occurs first, shall be eligible for prorated bereavement leave. Effective July 1, 2010 regular part-time employees shall be eligible for prorated bereavement leave based on actual hours worked or budgeted to work. For example, an RPT employee who works 35 hours per week will receive up to a maximum of 35 hours of bereavement leave. If actual hours worked differ from hours budgeted to work, the lesser number of hours will be used as the basis for the proration. Bereavement leave will be prorated as follows:

Work ScheduleProrated Bereavement Leave20 - 25 hrs/weekup to a maximum of 20-25 hours30 - 35 hrs/weekup to a maximum of 30-35 hours

XII. HOLIDAYS

A. Regular full-time employees in the classifications of Police Officer, Police Sergeant, and Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher shall receive as compensation in- lieu of holidays an amount equal to 5% of his/her current base pay step, which in-lieu payment shall be paid each pay period. The in-lieu compensation factor of 5% shall not be applied and added to any payment for overtime work or to a lump sum payment for accrued vacation in the case of a terminating employee; or to any other payment to an employee except his/her current base pay step.

- B. During the term of this agreement the classifications of Community Service Officer, Animal Control Officer, Police Record Supervisor, and Public Safety Clerk, shall be eligible for the following holidays:
 - January 1, New Year's Day
 - Third Monday in January, Martin Luther King, Jr., Day
 - Third Monday in February, President's Day
 - Last Monday in May, Memorial Day
 - July 4, Independence Day
 - First Monday in September, Labor Day
 - November 11, Veteran's Day
 - Thanksgiving Day
 - Friday following Thanksgiving Day
 - Last work day before Christmas
 - December 25, Christmas Day
 - Employee's Birthday, to be taken within the fiscal year of the employee's birthday, subject to Department Head approval
 - Floating Holiday, to be scheduled subject to Department Head approval.

The employee birthday holiday and the floating holiday must be scheduled and used during the fiscal year. Holidays shall not be carried over from one fiscal year to another. Upon termination, an unused holiday cannot be converted to cash. An employee must be employed in a covered classification by January 1st to be eligible for the floating holiday.

- C. When a holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be observed. When a holiday falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed. When a holiday falls on the second day of two consecutive scheduled days off, the day following the days off shall be observed. When a holiday falls on the first day of two consecutive scheduled days off, the day preceding the days off shall be observed.
- D. When a regular full-time employee who receives holiday-in-lieu pay is assigned to a light duty assignment on a 40-hour per week work schedule, said employee shall continue to receive holiday-in-lieu pay and will be required to work on holidays that occur during the work week.
- E. Effective July 1, 2010 the proration of holiday-in-lieu pay for regular part-time (RPT) employees in the classification of Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher will be based on actual hours worked or budgeted to work. For example, an RPT employee who is budgeted to work 35 hours per week will earn a prorated amount of holiday-in-lieu compensation based on a 35 hour per week work schedule. The in-lieu compensation factor shall not be applied and added to any payment for overtime work or to a lump sum payment for accrued vacation in the case

of a terminating employee; or to any other payment to an employee except his/her regular pay.

F. Regular full-time employees represented by the Association who are assigned to work an alternative work schedule but who are not eligible for holiday-in-lieu pay will receive eight (8) hours of holiday leave for each official holiday set forth in the MOU. (Holiday leave is defined as an eight (8) hour day). The employee will receive eight hours of holiday pay at the straight time hourly rate and the additional hours to complete the shift must be charged to accrued vacation, comp time, or holiday comp time leave. When an employee works on a holiday or a holiday falls on a regularly scheduled day off the employee shall accrue eight (8) hours of holiday comp time (HCT). On the June 30 pay check, any unused holiday comp time (HCT) in excess of 26 hours will be paid to the employee at the straight time hourly rate in effect in June of that year. Those employees that utilize the holiday leave in observance of the holiday shall either utilize accrued vacation, compensatory time off, or holiday comp time for the remaining two (2) hours of their scheduled shift, or with the consent of their department, flex their work schedule during the same workweek as the holiday and work an additional two (2) hours at straight time.

XIII. <u>ELIMINATION OF OVERLAPPING PAY RANGES</u>

In the case of promotions to classes covered by this memo, the City agrees to pay the promoted employee a minimum of 5% above the top step of the range from which he/she was promoted.

XIV. CERTIFICATE INCENTIVE PAY

The City shall provide the following Certificate Incentive Pay for sworn personnel represented by the Association who receive a California P.O.S.T. Intermediate or Advanced Certificate:

A. Effective July 1, 2019, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$460 per month P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$650 per month

Effective July 1, 2020, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$480 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$685 per month

Effective July 1, 2021, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$500 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$725 per month

The effective date for payment of educational incentive pay shall be the payroll period immediately following the date on the P.O.S.T. certificate.

The provision of educational incentive pay is not intended as an inducement or directive to employees to conduct personal education programs beyond the programs required and/or provided by the City. The course work is undertaken voluntarily by the employee and not subject to remuneration under provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

B. Effective July 1, 2019, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$120.00 per month P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$200.00 per month

Effective July 1, 2020, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$160.00 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$250.00 per month

Effective July 1, 2021, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$200.00 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$300.00 per month

The effective date for payment of educational incentive pay shall be the payroll period immediately following the date on the P.O.S.T. certificate.

The provision of educational incentive pay is not intended as an inducement or directive to employees to conduct personal education programs beyond the programs required and/or provided by the City. The course work is undertaken voluntarily by the employee and not subject to remuneration under provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

XV. OVERTIME

A. Regular Full-time Employees

Overtime for all regular full-time employees shall be defined as that time worked in excess of the regularly assigned shift. Overtime shall be paid for actual hours worked when an employee's overtime hours are consecutive with the beginning or end of their regular shift. All overtime as above defined shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half of the regular hourly rate of pay for all positions or be granted as compensatory time off at the rate of time and one-half.

B. Regular Part-time Employees

Overtime for all regular part-time employees shall be defined as that work performed in excess of twelve and one-half (12.5) hours in a workday or forty (40) hours of actual work in a scheduled workweek. All overtime as above defined shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half of the regular hourly rate of pay for all positions or be granted as compensatory time off at the rate of time and one-half.

C. <u>Compensatory Time Off</u>

Accumulation of compensatory time off shall be limited to 160 hours and shall only be available in accordance with federal regulations implementing the Fair Labor Standards Act. When an employee reaches the maximum accumulation of 160 hours, the employee shall receive overtime pay for time worked in excess of the regularly assigned shift.

Compensatory time accrual may be cashed-out for up to 80 hours per fiscal year. Cash out will be in November and April of the fiscal year.

D. <u>Compensatory Time Off for School Resource Officers</u>

School Resource Officers work a 9 hour day, 45 hours per week schedule and therefore, accumulate 5 hours of compensatory time per week. If a School Resource Officer works the standard 9 hour day, 45 hours per week schedule, the accumulation of compensatory time off shall be limited to 320 hours. At the termination of an assignment as a School Resource Officer, a plan shall be developed with the Officer to reduce the compensatory time leave balance to 160 hours within six months from the end of the assignment. If a School Resource Officer elects to work an alternative schedule (e.g., a 4/10 or a 9/80 work schedule), then the accumulation of compensatory time off shall be limited to 160 hours.

E. Call-Back Minimum

- 1. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees shall be eligible for a four (4) hour call-back minimum when the call back is for an unscheduled event that occurs more than two (2) hours after the end of the shift and within nine (9) hours of their assigned end of shift except as provided in Section XV.A above. Said employees shall receive, upon reporting a minimum of four (4) hours of work at the overtime rate, or if four (4) hours of work are not actually worked, a minimum of four (4) hours pay at the overtime rate.
- 2. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees who are called back

to work for a planned event which is scheduled at least 24 hours in advance shall receive, upon reporting, a minimum of two (2) hours of work at the overtime rate, or if two (2) hours of work are not actually worked, a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the overtime rate.

- 3. The above call-back provision does not relate to official court appearances. Such court appearances shall be compensated as provided in this M.O.U.
- 4. A "call-back" occurs when an employee is required to return to his or her normal work location, or to travel to another work location at the direction of the city. A "call-back" does not occur when an employee handles a phone call at home or is otherwise not required to physically leave his or her residence. In such situations, the employee shall be compensated for any time actually worked at the overtime rate, but will not be entitled to the call-back minimum.
- 5. All of the following conditions must be present before a Detective may be called from off duty:
 - a. The crime must be one ordinarily assigned to the Detective Division for investigation.
 - b. There must be some urgency which requires <u>immediate</u> detective participation.
 - c. There must be specific tasks to be performed or specific leads to be followed up which by their nature require the detective's expertise.
 - d. The patrol supervisor must approve the call-out.
 - e. The detective assigned to the type of crime in question shall be called out, if the above conditions are present. If that detective is not available, any detective who can respond shall be called out.

XVI. MINIMUM COURT TIME PAY

- A. The City shall pay a minimum of four hours overtime at time and one-half pay to those sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel who are officially notified and appear in court on Newark Police Department business during their scheduled days off. For purposes of this section, the phrase "scheduled days off" refers to days on which the officer is not scheduled for duty. Scheduled days off does not include sick leave, 4850 leave, leave without pay, or shift trades between employees.
- B. The City shall pay a minimum of four hours overtime at time and one-half

pay to those sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel who are officially notified and appear in court on Newark Police Department business if their assigned work schedule is beyond midnight and if court appearance is within nine (9) hours of their assigned end of shift but more than two (2) hours before or two (2) hours after the assigned shift.

- C. The City shall pay a minimum of four hours overtime at time and one-half hourly pay rate to those sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel who are officially notified and appear in court on Newark Police Department business during their scheduled days on duty if they are serving duty on the B and C shifts provided they are scheduled to appear more than two (2) hours after the end of their assigned shift.
- D. The City shall pay a minimum of two hours overtime at time and one-half to sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel scheduled to appear in court on the day normally scheduled to work provided they are scheduled to appear at least two hours prior to the assigned shift.
- E. The City shall pay a minimum of two hours overtime at time and one-half pay to those sworn and non-sworn regular full-time personnel assigned to B or C shifts, or on day off who are not notified that their subpoenaed appearance in court is not required if the notification is not received by 10:00 hours on the day of the court appearance provided that the employee has called the appropriate agency to ascertain attendance requirements.
- F. Minimum court time pay does not apply to employees on 4850 industrial leave, sick leave, leave without pay, or shift trades between employees.
 - 1. An employee who is on sick leave on the date of the actual court appearance shall receive straight time pay for time spent at court.
 - 2. An employee who appears in court while on industrial disability leave (4850 industrial leave) shall be ineligible for court pay, at either the straight-time or the time-and-one-half rate, but shall, instead, receive only his/her industrial leave (4850 leave) pay.
 - 3. An employee who appears in court while on leave of absence without pay shall receive straight time pay for actual time spent at court, provided that prior approval for such pay has been authorized by a Police Lieutenant in advance of court appearance.
- G. Only one four-hour minimum shall be paid per calendar day.

XVII. <u>DETECTIVE ON-CALL ALLOWANCE</u>

- A. One detective may be assigned by the Police Chief, or designee, to oncall duty. The terms, conditions, and procedures for on-call duty shall be determined by the Police Chief. The City maintains the right to discontinue the on-call duty program at its sole discretion.
- B. Effective July 1, 2007, the detectives assigned to on-call duty shall receive, in addition to monthly salary, one hundred seventy-five dollars (\$175.00) for each full week (seven day period) assignment.
- C. Payment of the on-call allowance shall be prorated if the week assignment is not completed.
- D. The on-call allowance will not be included as compensation when computing overtime pay, retirement or workers' compensation benefits.
- E. The Police Chief shall establish terms and conditions for on-call duty pay.

XVIII. USE OF CITY VEHICLES

- A. Police Officers who are assigned as Detectives and who live within the Newark city limits are authorized to utilize their assigned City-owned vehicles to commute to and from work and to lunch within the City limits. At the sole discretion of the Police Chief, the requirement that employees live within city limits may be waived. The City-owned vehicle shall not be utilized for any purpose not related to official City business.
- B. Police Officers who are assigned as Canine Handlers are authorized to utilize their assigned City-owned vehicle to commute to and from work a distance not to exceed 40 air miles one way. At the sole discretion of the Police Chief, the 40 air miles requirement may be waived. The City-owned vehicle shall not be utilized for any purpose not related to official City business.
- C. Police Officers who are assigned as Motor Officers and Sergeants are authorized to utilize their assigned City-owned motorcycles to commute to and from work a distance not to exceed 40 air miles one way. At the sole discretion of the Police Chief, the 40 air miles requirement may be waived. The City-owned motorcycles shall not be utilized for any purpose not related to official City business.

XIX. TUITION FEES AND BOOK COSTS REIMBURSEMENT

A. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees are eligible on a first-come, first-served basis for the educational reimbursement of tuition fees

and book costs.

- B. The City shall establish a fund of \$15,000 which shall be the City's total obligation for financing tuition fees and book costs incurred for courses completed within each fiscal year of this Memorandum of Understanding by the employees represented by the Newark Police Association.

 Reimbursement to individual employees shall not exceed \$1,500 per employee per fiscal year.
- C. Reimbursement shall be made for 100% tuition fees and book costs of satisfactorily completed courses taken in the pursuit of an Associate, Bachelor's or Master's Degree in the Administration of Justice, Political Science, Psychology, Public Administration, Criminology, Law, or Sociology, or any field directly related to police services. Reimbursement shall also be made for such fees and costs for a particular course in any of these fields, including any field directly related to police services, even though such course is not taken in pursuit of any of the above degree programs.
- D. An employee may petition his/her Department Head for authorization to be reimbursed for courses which are not specifically enumerated above but are in a field directly related to police services and which will maintain or improve job-related skills. Denial of such petition is subject to the Grievance Procedure provided in this M.O.U. except that all parties will accept the fact finders decision as final.

E. Procedure

- 1. An eligible employee shall request written approval from the Police Chief to be reimbursed for courses or approved fees authorized under this provision prior to registration in the course or educational program (i.e. Saint Mary's College bachelor's or graduate programs).
- 2. Reimbursement shall be made for 100% tuition fees and required textbook costs of satisfactorily completed, City-approved courses directly related to the employee's job. In the event that an employee's educational program is unable to identify the specific cost associated with a specific course, reimbursements will be processed based on the average course cost using the following formula:
 - Total educational program fees (e.g.: B.S./B.A. degree programs) divided by the total number courses required to obtain the degree will equal the average course fee.
- 3. Satisfactory completion shall be construed to mean the attainment of a course grade of "C" or better or documentation of satisfactory

- completion acceptable to the City. No reimbursement shall be made to employees who either unsatisfactorily complete or withdraw from an approved course.
- 4. Reimbursement shall be processed upon evidence of the successful completion of a course(s) and in accordance with the Human Resources Department's Educational Reimbursement procedures.
- 5. The City shall <u>not</u> provide reimbursement for any personal vehicle mileage or any expense other than tuition, fees and required textbook costs.
- F. Required textbooks for which the employee was reimbursed shall become the property of the employee.
- G. It is the intent of this policy that all employees, though eligible for reimbursement of expenses, shall carry out their educational programs on their own personal time. Departmental shifts may be arranged to allow an employee to enroll in a college program with reasonable assurance that course attendance shall not be disrupted at mid-semester or mid-quarter. This policy does not guarantee that such disruption shall not occur; however, the Police Chief shall insure that a reasonable effort will be made to avoid such disruptions when it may be achieved without inconvenience to departmental operations.

In the event that some activity of the educational program is to take place during the employee's duty hours, it shall be the responsibility of the employee to make the necessary arrangements for personal time off.

In this regard, the employee may make whatever arrangements are possible; however, the needs of the Department shall be of primary consideration in these situations.

This policy is not intended to serve as a directive to employees to conduct personal education programs beyond the programs required and/or provided by the City. The course work referred to here is that which is undertaken voluntarily by the employee and not subject to remuneration under provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

XX. RETIREMENT BENEFITS

- A. All Association members who were appointed prior to January 1, 2013 and all "Classic Members" (as defined by CalPERS) are referred herein either as "Classic Members" or as "Classic".
- B. The City shall continue to provide to all sworn Classic Members of the

Association a retirement formula known as "3% at 50" together with the 1959 survivor benefit option and a credit for unused sick leave option. Sworn Classic Members continue to pay the 9% employee rate for the 3% at 50 retirement formula plus continue to pay up to 4% of an additional contribution in accordance with the following formula for a current total of 13%.

The Association's Classic sworn members will contribute a matching percentage of salary in the form of an increase in employee contribution rate during the term of this agreement if the CalPERS Safety Plan employer actuarial rate for the 3% at 50 retirement formula exceeds 17.00% to a maximum of 25.00%. In the event that the employer rate exceeds 25.00%, the City shall be responsible for any increase above 25.00%. In subsequent years of the contract, if the rate over 17.00% decreases, the Classic Association members' matching percentage of salary in the form of the employee contribution rate will be reduced by the above formula. Employer rate reductions below 17.00% will not be shared with Association members under the above formula.

The following example is for illustrative purposes only:

If the CalPERS Safety Plan employer actuarial rate for the 3% at 50 retirement formula increased from 17.00% to 20.00% effective July 1, 2006, the Classic sworn Association members' rate would increase from 9.00% to 10.50%. The City would then be responsible for the matching 1.50%. If the rate decreased from 20.00% to 18.00%, the Classic sworn Association members' rate would decrease by 1.00%.

C. The City shall continue to provide to all non-sworn Classic members of the Association a retirement formula known as "2.5% at 55" together with the 1959 Survivor Benefit option and a credit for unused sick leave option. Non-Sworn Classic Members continue to pay the 8% employee rate for the 2.5% at 55 retirement formula plus continue to pay up to 2.971% of an additional contribution in accordance with the MOU formula and the 2009 cap for a current total of 10.971%

In addition, the Association's non-sworn Classic members will contribute a matching percentage of salary in the form of an increase in employee contribution rate during the term of this agreement if the CalPERS Miscellaneous Plan employer actuarial rate for the 2.5% at 55 retirement formula exceeds 10.00% to a maximum of 16.936%. In the event that the employer rate exceeds 16.936%, the City shall be responsible for any increase above 16.936%. In subsequent years of the term of the agreement, if the rate over 10.00% decreases, non-sworn Classic Association members' matching percentage of salary will be reduced by the above formula. Employer rate reductions below 10.00% will not be

shared under the above formula.

The following is for illustrative purposes only:

If the CalPERS Miscellaneous Plan employer actuarial rate increases to 10.00%, each Association member would contribute zero (-0-) from his/her salary to pay for the retirement benefit. If the rate increases from 10.00% to 13.00%, each Association member would contribute half of the 3.00% increase (1.50%) from his/her salary to pay for the retirement benefit. The City would then be responsible for the matching 1.50%. If the rate decreased from 13.00% to 11.00%, the Association member would contribute 0.50% of the increase above 10.00% from his/her salary to pay for the retirement benefit. The City would then be responsible for the matching 0.50%.

D. The City shall provide to sworn members of the Association who were appointed on or after January 1, 2013 who are PEPRA Members (as defined by CalPERS) a retirement formula known as 2.7% at 57 in accordance with the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013.

Sworn association members who were appointed on or after January 1, 2013 who are PEPRA Members (as defined by CalPERS) will contribute half the normal cost of the 2.7% at 57 plan as required by the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013.

In addition to paying the employee rate (currently 12%), sworn PEPRA Members will pay an additional contribution of 4.0% for a total of 16%. If CalPERS approves a contract amendment for the City of Newark that charges Sworn New PEPRA Members an additional 1.5% contribution rather than an additional 4% contribution for a current total of 13.5% rather than a current total of 16% (and CalPERS approves the provisions described herein for NPA Sworn Classic Members, NPA Non-Sworn Classic and NPA Non-Sworn New PEPRA Members), the City agrees to amend its contract for Sworn New PEPRA Members accordingly.

The following is for illustrative purposes only:

If the employee rate for sworn PEPRA Members is 12%, in this example sworn PEPRA Members would pay the 12% employee rate plus an additional 4% for a total of 16%.

E. The City shall provide to all non-sworn members of the Association who were appointed on or after January 1, 2013 who are non-sworn PEPRA Members (as defined by CalPERS) a retirement formula known as 2% at 62 in accordance with the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013.

Non-sworn members of the Association who were appointed on or after January 1, 2013 who are PEPRA Members (as defined by CalPERS) will contribute half the normal cost of the 2% at 62 plan as required by the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013.

In addition to paying the employee rate (currently 6.25%), non-sworn PEPRA Members will pay the same percentage of an additional contribution as non-sworn Classic Members of the Association pay.

- F. Effective July 16, 2006, all Association members' cost sharing contributions will be tax deferred.
- G. As negotiated in in 2008, effective July 1, 2009 all Association non-sworn Miscellaneous Group employee members will not pay any increase in the CalPERS employee cost share after June 30, 2009. The Miscellaneous Group's CalPERS cost share will be capped at the current 2.971% rate.
- H. The parties acknowledge that the City must comply with the provisions of the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013. To the extent additional changes to the terms and conditions of employment are required by the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013 or any other law, the City agrees to meet and confer over the effects of any changes that it is required to make during the term of this agreement.
- I. The City shall provide the one-year highest compensation option to Classic sworn and non-sworn members of the Association. The City shall provide the three-year average compensation requirement to PEPRA members as defined above.
- J. The City shall continue to provide a retiree provision in all group health plans in which City personnel may participate.
- K. Effective October 15, 2000, the City amended its contract with CalPERS to provide sworn members of the Association the ability to purchase up to four years of service credit for any continuous active military service prior to employment.
- L. Effective, January 26, 2001, the City amended its contract with CalPERS to provide sworn members of the Association the indexed level 1959 survivor benefit option. The Association members agree that any costs now or in the future for the Indexed level 1959 survivor benefit will be paid by the members.
- M. Effective November 16, 2004, the City amended its contract with CalPERS to provide for the Pre-Retirement Optional Settlement 2 Death Benefit for sworn members. The Association members agree that any costs now or in the future for the Pre-Retirement Optional Settlement 2 Death Benefit will

be paid by the members.

XXI. EXTENSION OF MILITARY BENEFITS

- A. This program covers non-probationary, regular, part-time and full-time employees. In addition to the 30 days of fully paid annual military leave provided under the California Military and Veterans Code §395.01 and 395.02, the City will pay additional wages to supplement the employee's income in an amount equal the employee's regular City monthly compensation less military pay for up to an additional 150 days. Thus, if an employee is ordered to military leave, that employee will receive full compensation for the first 30 consecutive calendar days (as required by the Military and Veterans Code §395.01 and 395.02), and supplemental compensation for up to 150 consecutive calendar days.
- B. Employees will be required to provide copies of their military pay stubs for reconciliation purposes. Payments will be reconciled quarterly by the Finance Department. If the Finance Department has not received military pay information within three weeks after the end of the quarter, future checks may be held until the information is provided.
- C. Payroll deductions related to employee-paid health insurance, dental insurance, retirement, vision insurance, short term disability insurance, long term disability insurance, and/or life insurance will continue during the employee's absence.
- D. Employees who are on paid military leave will continue to accrue seniority, retirement benefits, sick leave, vacation, and shall receive holidays and salary adjustments. When the supplemental compensation ends, employees will continue to accrue seniority and retirement benefits. In order to continue retirement credit for military leave, the employee must request a military credit at any time after returning from military leave, but prior to separation or retirement.
- E. For purposes of this policy, employees become eligible for the program after 30 days of military leave have been used, including any military leave that may have been used during this calendar year prior to military activism.
- F. Affected employees must request in writing to the City Manager's Office via their department head, to participate in this program as soon as they are aware that their military leave will extend beyond 30 days. Employees must provide military orders or other official military documentation validating military leave requirements to their supervisor as soon as possible. The supervisor will then forward a copy to Human Resources and Finance.

- G. An employee voluntarily enlisting for active duty service is not eligible for this program.
- H. The City expects employees who benefit from this program to return to employment with the City after serving their military duty.

XXII. LONGEVITY PAY

A. Effective July 1, 2019 the regular full-time employees in the classifications of Police Officer and Police Sergeant are eligible for longevity pay as follows:

Upon commencement of 10 years of service 2.5% salary increase Upon commencement of 15 years of service 5.0% salary increase Upon commencement of 20 years of service 7.5% salary increase

Longevity pay is computed on base compensation only. The maximum longevity pay premium is 7.5% of salary for employees in the classifications of Police Officer and Police Sergeant.

- B. For service to meet the requirements of longevity pay, it must meet all of the following criteria:
 - Full-time sworn classifications represented by the City of Newark Police Association, including probationary time;
 - Continuous service or service that qualifies under reinstatement procedures; and
 - Active service (in a paid status) or approved leave without pay that qualifies for FMLA, CFRA, PDL, workers' compensation, or other protected leaves per state or federal law.

XXIII. SPECIAL ASSIGNMENT PAY

A. Field Training

Police Officers assigned as Field Training Officers to train Police Officers or Police Reserves shall receive a five percent (5%) of top Police Officer pay step base salary differential, which shall not affect the amount of holiday in lieu or educational incentive pay received while performing Field Training Officer duties.

B. Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher Training

Public Safety Dispatchers / Lead Public Safety Dispatchers formally assigned by the Police Chief to train Public Safety Dispatchers / Lead Public Safety Dispatchers as part of a formalized departmental training

program shall receive a five percent (5%) salary increase during such assignment, which shall not affect the amount of holiday in lieu pay received while performing Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher training duties.

C. Acting Sergeant Pay

A Police Officer assigned in writing by the Police Chief to perform the duties of a Police Sergeant on an "acting" basis shall receive a five percent (5%) salary increase for hours worked from the first day of the acting assignment. In the event an employee in an acting assignment is absent from work because of illness or injury, the City may terminate the acting assignment.

- D. Effective July 1, 2019, Police Officers and Sergeants assigned to one of the following positions shall receive special assignment pay of \$425 per month:
 - School Liaison Officer
 - School Resource Officer
 - Training Officer
 - Detective
 - Canine Handler
 - Motor
 - Special Enforcement Team
 - Any other position approved by the Police Chief
- E. Police Officers who are assigned as Canine Handlers will also receive a maintenance allowance of \$100.00 per month which will be treated as salary. The maintenance allowance is intended to cover expenses that are incurred as a direct result of housing the animal at the Officer's residence. These expenses include, but are not limited to, yard/interior home spraying, carpet cleaning, and general maintenance of the property to ensure the dog's safety and well-being.
- F. Employees represented by the Association will receive bilingual assignment pay of \$100.00 per month. Eligibility for bilingual assignment pay shall be made subject to the following conditions and in accordance with Administrative Regulation 0522 which establishes a policy and procedures for receiving bilingual assignment pay:
 - 1. Employees will be required to pass an initial fluency test administered by the City or an independent testing service. Employees will be required to undergo periodic testing of skill level to remain eligible for billingual pay.

- 2. Eligible languages will be determined by the City.
- 3. Employees must be in a classification that brings them into regular contact with the general public.
- 4. The City retains the right to make the final determination regarding eligibility for bilingual assignment pay.

XXIV. SAFETY TRAINING AND EQUIPMENT

A. <u>Animal Control Officer</u>

The City shall provide safety training and equipment necessary to minimize the potential for work related injuries.

B. Firearm

An employee represented by the Association authorized by the Police Chief to carry a firearm in the course of employment, shall be provided a department-issue firearm. Department-issue firearms shall be the property of the City and must be returned to the City upon separation of employment, request of the Police Chief, or when an employee purchases and uses an alternative firearm approved by the department. The selection of the department-issue firearm shall be the sole discretion of the City.

Implementation of this provision shall be subject to an analysis and recommendation of an appropriate department-issue firearm acceptable to the City Manager.

C. The City will continue to provide uniformed members of the Association the following safety and protective items: Holster, Gunbelt, Magazine Holder, Flashlight, Handcuffs, Handcuff Case, Baton, Baton Ring, Chemical Agent, Chemical Agent Holder, Vest (Minimum Threat Level 3), and Belt Keepers.

Equipment will be "web gear" style.

XXV. PER DIEM EXPENSE

The City shall provide suitable lodging or reimburse lodging expense incurred pursuant to current reimbursement rates for employees assigned to mutual aid, riot, or civil demonstration where employees are required to remain overnight. The City shall provide meals or reimburse for meals pursuant to current reimbursement rates for employees assigned to mutual aid.

XXVI. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Any dispute between the City and an employee regarding the interpretation or application of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be considered a grievance. A grievance may be filed by an employee on his/her own behalf or by the President of the Association and/or his/her designated representative effecting the rights of an employee pursuant to this agreement who is represented by the Association. For purposes of this section, all notices required herein shall be effected when personally served supported by a declaration under penalty of perjury of the fact of personal service stating the time, place and person served. Notice may also be served by addressing said notice to the City supervisor involved at the City Administration Building or the employee at his home address as shown in the Human Resources Office, postage prepaid, mailed by certified mail return receipt requested. Notice sent by certified mail shall be considered served upon deposit in the U.S. Mail postage prepaid.

A written grievance shall contain a complete statement of the grievance, the alleged facts upon which the grievance is based, the reasons for the grievance, the remedy requested, and the sections of this agreement alleged to have been violated. The grievance shall be signed and dated by the employee and/or the President of the Association on behalf of an employee represented by the Association.

Hearings on grievances and actual filing of grievances may be processed during normally scheduled working hours. All other activities related to the employee's or Association's preparation and processing of the appeal grievance shall be done outside of scheduled working hours. No employee or Association representative shall be entitled to any additional compensation or premium pay for any time spent in preparing or processing grievances. No grievances shall be processed during periods of overtime.

The employee or the Association shall pay for the time and expenses of his/her (its) representatives and witnesses through all stages of the grievance procedure. Witnesses who are City employees and who are on duty at the time of a scheduled appearance shall be released from duty without loss of compensation for the time required to testify. One spokesperson from the Association shall be permitted to be present without loss of compensation during hearings on grievances.

Time limits set forth herein for processing of the grievance procedure are of the essence of this procedure and are to be strictly complied with. Time limits may be extended only by written mutual agreement of the employee and/or Association and the supervisor conducting a hearing.

Any grievance not filed or appealed by the employee within the time limits specified shall be considered settled on the basis of the last disposition given. In

the event the grievance is not answered by the City within the time limits set forth herein, the employee may and/or the Association on behalf of the employee may take the grievance to the next higher step in the grievance procedure within the time limits provided.

No resolution of any grievance shall be contrary to the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

An Association employee shall not be penalized if he/she erroneously files a grievance rather than an appeal or vice versa under City of Newark Ordinance No. 77.10, Section 8, <u>RIGHT OF APPEAL</u>. At such time as the employee is notified in writing that the wrong procedure has been utilized, the employee shall refile the action as a grievance or appeal within 5 calendar days of the date of notification of erroneous filing.

Grievances shall be processed in the following manner:

- A. Within ten (10) calendar days of the occurrence of the matter on which a grievance is based, the employee and/or Association representative shall discuss the grievance in a meeting with the immediate supervisor of the employee involved.
- B. If after such discussion the employee and/or the Association does not believe the problem has been satisfactorily resolved, he/she/it shall have the right, within ten (10) calendar days of the occurrence of the matter to file a formal written grievance of the personnel action with the employee's immediate supervisor.
- C. Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the notice of formal written grievance, the immediate supervisor shall provide his/her decision in writing to the employee and/or Association representative.
- D. Within ten (10) calendar days of the receipt of the decision from the employee's immediate supervisor, the employee and/or the Association may appeal the grievance by presenting a formal written appeal on the grievance to the appropriate Department Head.
- E. Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the formal appeal on the grievance, the Department Head shall provide a written decision to the employee and/or Association.
- F. Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the Department Head's decision, the employee and/or the Association may present a formal appeal of the grievance to the City Manager. The City Manager or his/her designated representative within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the appeal shall make a thorough review of the grievance, meet with the

Police Chief and the parties involved to attempt to resolve the grievance and, if necessary, thereafter provide a written decision to the employee and/or employee association within ten (10) calendar days of the meeting date.

- G. Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the decision of the City Manager, the employee and/or employee association may demand in writing to the City Manager that a formal appeal of the grievance be submitted to an independent fact-finder from a list of three qualified fact-finders submitted to the City by the American Arbitration Association.
 - 1. The City Manager and the employee and/or Association representative shall alternately strike names from the list so furnished and the last name remaining shall be designated as the fact-finder.
 - 2. The City and the employee and/or Association shall share equally the fees and expenses of the fact-finder as well as the cost of making a record of the fact-finder. Each party shall bear his/her attorney's fees.
 - 3. The rules of conduct of proceedings shall be according to those procedures for expedited fact-finding utilized by the American Arbitration Association.
 - 4. The City and the employee both hold the right to be represented by an attorney or a representative of the employee's union or association.
 - 5. If either of the parties does not accept the decision of the fact-finder, the party may appeal to a court of competent jurisdiction to hear the matter based on the transcript of evidence submitted to the fact-finder and conclusions of the fact-finder.

XXVII. WORK SCHEDULES

A. Police Officer and Police Sergeant

1. Sworn personnel shall utilize a work schedule known as a "160-Hour (3/12½) Work Schedule". Assignment to the 160-Hour (3-12½) Work Schedule shall include sworn regular full-time employees assigned to patrol. Eligibility for assignment to a Four-Ten Work Schedule shall include those special assignment positions listed in Section XXIII.E.

B. <u>Animal Control Officer and Community Service Officer</u>

1. Animal Control Officers and Community Service Officers will normally be assigned to a Four-Ten Work schedule. The Police Chief may authorize a different work schedule if such change is needed to

achieve management objectives.

 During any permitted meal periods, Animal Control Officers and Community Service Officers assigned to Patrol Division will be on an on-duty status and shall be available to respond to requests for police services.

C. Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher

- 1. Regular full-time Public Safety Dispatchers / Lead Public Safety Dispatchers shall utilize a work schedule known as "3/12½ Hour Work Schedule" with a paid lunch period. Typically, a Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher assigned to this schedule will work three days of 12.5 hours per week (37.5 hours) and one additional 10 hour day (47.5 hours) during the 28 day cycle.
- Regular part-time Public Safety Dispatchers / Lead Public Safety Dispatchers shall work a flexible schedule that does not normally exceed their designation of 20-25 hours per week or 30-35 hours per week.
- 3. The Parties have agreed that it is in their best interests to investigate the options of a 7B Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) exemption from overtime requirements for Dispatch Employees.

D. <u>Public Safety Clerk and Police Record Supervisor</u>

- A standard work schedule for the Public Safety Clerk and Police Record Supervisor shall be 40 hours per week. The normal workweek will be 40 hours with consecutive 8-hour days beginning or ending on any day of the week. The standard workweek begins at 12:01 a.m. Monday morning and ends at 12:00 midnight on Sunday.
- The Public Safety Clerk and Police Record Supervisor have the option to request working an alternate work schedule (Four-Ten). The authorization to work an alternate work schedule shall be the sole discretion of the department head. Operational needs of the department shall be the primary consideration in decisions to approve or deny requests.

E. Training

1. Employees authorized to attend schools for the purpose of training shall be assigned to a 40-hour, work week schedule. Work schedule adjustments may be authorized by the Police Chief to maintain the 160-hour work schedule requirement in a 28-day cycle or the 40 hours

- per week for the four-ten work schedule. No overtime shall be paid for attendance at school unless specifically authorized by the Police Chief.
- 2. Canine Officers assigned to a 4/10 work schedule shall schedule canine training during their regular work day as follows:
 - Witmer-Tyson training 2nd and 4th Tuesdays every month.
 "In- house" training 1st and 3rd Tuesdays.
 - Any changes to the Tuesday training sessions will require a change in the Canine Officers' schedule so that no overtime is incurred for training.

F. <u>Notification of Shift Change</u>

- 1. Twenty-one (21) calendar days notice shall be provided when employees are rotated, reassigned, or transferred from a regularly scheduled shift to another shift. Said twenty-one day notice shall not be required when an emergency necessitates a change in rotation, assignment or transfer. Emergency shall include but not be limited to the necessity of replacing employees absent from work because of unanticipated and unavoidable illness, injury or other good cause. Members may challenge the decision of the Police Chief through the grievance procedure provided in this M.O.U. except that all parties will accept the fact finder's decision as final, and except in case of an emergency, scheduling changes will not be implemented until the grievance is resolved.
- For the classifications of Police Officer, Police Sergeant, and Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, the Police Chief will provide a minimum twenty-one day notice of the schedule for the 10hour day ("pay-back" day). Whenever possible the Police Chief will provide a thirty-day notice of the schedule for the 10-hour day ("payback" day).

G. Shift Bidding

1. For the classifications of Police Officer, Community Service Officer, and Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, the present practice of seniority based shift bidding shall be continued to permit assignment of personnel by the Police Chief where, in his judgment, such assignment is needed to achieve management objectives. Members may challenge the decision of the Police Chief through the grievance procedure provided in this M.O.U. except that all parties will accept the fact finder's decision as final, and except in case

of an emergency, scheduling changes will not be implemented until the grievance is resolved.

- 2. Probationary or new Sergeants will be assigned to shifts by the Police Chief, or designee, for up to 18 months.
- 3. Any Police Officer, Community Service Officer, Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, or Police Sergeant with deficiencies or problems associated with training may also be assigned to a shift by the Police Chief, or designee, until these issues are resolved or corrected. Shift bidding will be done by seniority after any special placement on shifts has been decided.
- 4. Shift changes will be scheduled by the Police Chief up to three times per year, but no less than twice per year.

H. Holiday Work Schedule

City offices will be closed for business during the December holiday season. Non-essential employees, as determined by the Police Chief, will participate in a four-day furlough.

I. <u>Authority</u>

- The starting times for the alternative work schedule shall be established by the Police Chief and may be changed by the Police Chief at his discretion following a thirty day notice to the Association of the new starting times.
- 2. The City reserves the right and shall have the authority to discontinue, alter, or amend the alternative work schedule for any reason at any time at its sole discretion.
- 3. The Police Chief shall have sole discretion to assign employees on light duty assignments to a work schedule of the Police Chief's choosing including the standard five day, eight hour work schedule.

XXVIII. NEWARK POLICE ASSOCIATION RELEASE TIME

Upon request by the Newark Police Association (NPA), release time may be granted at the discretion of the Police Chief.

XXIX. <u>AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES FOR THE PURPOSE OF</u> <u>ADMINISTERING THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS MEMORANDUM</u> OF UNDERSTANDING

- A. Management's principal authorized agent shall be the City Manager or his/her duly designated representative except where a particular management representative is otherwise designated.
- B. The Association's principal authorized agent shall be the President of the N.P.A. and/or his/her duly designated representative.

XXX. CARRYOVER TERMS

The provisions of the MOU between the City of Newark and the Newark Police Association will remain in effect until the adoption of a successor agreement or until exhaustion of the impasse process whichever occurs later.

XXXI. MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The exercise by the City through its City Council and management representatives of its rights hereunder shall not in any way be directly or indirectly subject to the grievance procedure herein, except for specific provisions addressed in other clauses of this Memorandum of Understanding.

The Association recognizes that the City has and will continue to retain, whether exercised or not, the unilateral and exclusive right to operate, administer and manage its municipal services and work force performing those services in all respects, provided that this clause shall not supersede any other provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

The City Manager and Department Heads have and will continue to retain exclusive decision-making authority on matters not expressed in provisions of this Memorandum; and such decision-making shall not be in any way, directly or indirectly, subject to the grievance procedure contained herein.

The exclusive rights of the City shall include, but not be limited to, the right to determine the organization of City government and the purpose and mission of its constituent agencies, to set standards of service to be offered to the public, and through its management officials to exercise control and discretion over its organization and operations, to establish and effect administrative regulations and employment rules and regulations consistent with law and the specific provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding, to direct its employees to take disciplinary action for just cause, to relieve its employees from duty because of lack of work or for other legitimate reasons, to determine whether goods or services shall be made, purchased or contracted for, to determine the method, means and personnel by which the City services are to be provided,

including the right to schedule and assign work and overtime and to otherwise act in the interest of efficient service to the community.

XXXII. <u>IMPLEMENTATION OF SECTION 414(h)(2) OF THE UNITED STATES</u> INTERNAL REVENUE CODE

A. <u>Pick-up of Employee Contributions</u>

- Pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, the employer shall make employee contributions on behalf of employees, and such contributions shall be treated as employer contributions in determining tax treatment under the Internal Revenue Code of the United States. Such contributions are being made by the employer in lieu of employee contributions.
- 2. Employee contributions made under Paragraph 1 of this Article shall be paid from the same source of funds as used in paying the wages to affected employees.
- 3. Employee contributions made by the employer under Paragraph 1 of this Article shall be treated for all purposes other than taxation in the same manner and to the same extent as employee contributions made prior to the effective date of this Agreement.
- 4. The employee does not have the option to receive the employer contributed amounts paid pursuant to this Agreement directly instead of having them paid to the retirement system.

B. Wage Adjustment

Notwithstanding any provision in the current agreement on the contrary, the wages of employees shall be reduced by the amount of employee contributions made by the employer pursuant to the provisions hereof.

C. Limitations to Operability

This Article shall be operative only as long as the City of Newark pick-up of employee retirement contributions continues to be excludable from gross income of the employee under the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code.

XXXIII. FULL UNDERSTANDING MODIFICATION AND WAIVER

The parties to this Memorandum of Understanding acknowledge and agree that this Memorandum constitutes the result of meetings and conferring in good faith in accordance with Section 3500 et seg of the Government Code of the

State of California and further acknowledge and agree that all matters upon which the parties reached agreement are set forth in this Memorandum. This Memorandum supersedes and replaces all prior Memoranda of Understanding executed heretofore. The Memorandum of Understanding contains the full and entire understanding of the parties regarding the matters set forth herein. Existing practices and/or benefits which are not referenced in the Memorandum of Understanding and which are subject to the meet and confer process shall continue without change unless modified subject to the meet and confer process. The City shall not make any changes unless warranted by operational necessity.

XXXIV. TRANSFER

Transfers to or from the Department shall not be made in positions represented by the Association.

XXXV. PROMOTION

Effective June 1, 1995, and thereafter, promotional examinations for Police Sergeant shall be closed to participation from outside the department. The City shall have the sole discretion to hold a closed promotional or open recruitment to fill positions above the level of Police Sergeant.

XXXVI. NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties agree, that they, and each of them, shall not discriminate against to the extent prohibited by law because of political or religious opinions or affiliations, or because of racial or national origin, or because of age or sex or disability, or because of membership in the Association or any other activities on behalf of the Association.

XXXVII. PROVISION REGARDING AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

- A. Because the ADA requires accommodations for individuals protected under the Act, and because these accommodations must be determined on an individual, case-by-case basis, the parties agree that the provisions of this Agreement or process that may be disregarded in order for the City to avoid discrimination relative to hiring, promotion, granting permanency, transfer, layoff, reassignment, termination, rehire, rates of pay, job and duty classification, seniority, leaves, fringe benefits, training opportunities, hours of work or other terms and privileges of employment.
- B. The Association recognizes that the City has the legal obligation to meet with the individual employee to be accommodated before any adjustment is made in working conditions. The Association will be notified of these proposed accommodations prior to implementation by the City.

- C. Any accommodation provided to an individual protected by the ADA shall not establish a past practice, nor shall it be cited or used as evidence of a past practice in the grievance/arbitration procedure.
- D. Prior to disregarding any provision of this Agreement in order to undertake required accommodations for an individual protected by the Act, the City will provide the Association with written notice of its intent to disregard the provision.

XXXVIII. SEPARABILIT V

Notwithstanding any other provisions in this Agreement to the contrary, in the event that any Article or subsections thereof, of this Agreement shall be declared invalid by any Court of competent jurisdiction, or by any applicable state or federal law or regulation, or should a decision by any Court of competent jurisdiction, or any applicable state or federal law or regulation diminish the benefits provided by this Agreement, or impose additional obligations on the City, the parties shall meet-and-confer on the Article or subsections thereof affected. In such event, all other provisions of this Agreement not affected shall continue in full force and effect.

Dated:

David J. Benoun City Manager

Tim Yeung

Chief Spokesperson

Joshu'a Horst, President Newlrk Police Association

Newar.k Eolice Association

ustavo Arroyo, Treasurer ewark Police Association

fer Hoffmann ef Spokesperson

ATTACHMENT A

NEWARK POLICE ASSOCIATION

REGULAR FULL-TIME/PART TIME CLASSIFICATONS

Animal Control Officer

Community Service Officer

Police Officer

Police Records Supervisor

Police Sergeant

Public Safety Clerk

Public Safety Dispatcher

Lead Public Safety Dispatcher

Red Light Photo Enforcement Technician

Vehicle Abatement Officer

Effective July 1, 2019 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

Attachment A.2

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,384.95 | \$6,702.22 | \$7,038.15 | \$7,391.65 | \$7,752.83 |
| | \$36.84 | \$38.67 | \$40.60 | \$42.64 | \$44.73 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,457.40 | \$6,774.67 | \$7,115.00 | \$7,477.28 | \$7,840.66 |
| | \$37.25 | \$39.08 | \$41.05 | \$43.14 | \$45.23 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,826.47 | \$8,221.29 | \$8,631.53 | \$9,066.67 | \$9,517.21 |
| | \$45.15 | \$47.43 | \$49.80 | \$52.31 | \$54.91 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$8,819.91 | \$9,259.04 | \$9,722.33 | \$10,203.18 | \$10,720.25 |
| | \$50.88 | \$53.42 | \$56.09 | \$58.86 | \$61.85 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$6,990.94 | \$7,341.15 | \$7,708.93 | \$8,092.06 | \$8,494.96 |
| | \$40.33 | \$42.35 | \$44.47 | \$46.68 | \$49.01 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,494.10 | \$11,014.47 | \$11,566.68 | \$12,137.54 | \$12,753.42 |
| | \$60.54 | \$63.54 | \$66.73 | \$70.02 | \$73.58 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,076.46 | \$6,377.26 | \$6,700.02 | \$7,040.34 | \$7,389.45 |
| | \$35.06 | \$36.79 | \$38.65 | \$40.62 | \$42.63 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,246.73 | \$7,612.31 | \$7,992.16 | \$8,395.07 | \$8,812.23 |
| | \$41.81 | \$43.92 | \$46.11 | \$48.43 | \$50.84 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,196.12 | \$6,507.90 | \$6,831.76 | \$7,173.18 | \$7,533.27 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$35.75 | \$37.55 | \$39.41 | \$41.38 | \$43.46 |

Attachment A.2

Effective July 1, 2020 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees.

Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,480.72 | \$6,802.75 | \$7,143.72 | \$7,502.52 | \$7,869.13 |
| | \$37.39 | \$39.25 | \$41.21 | \$43.28 | \$45.40 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,554.26 | \$6,876.29 | \$7,221.72 | \$7,589.44 | \$7,958.27 |
| | \$37.81 | \$39.67 | \$41.66 | \$43.79 | \$45.91 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,943.87 | \$8,344.61 | \$8,761.00 | \$9,202.67 | \$9,659.97 |
| | \$45.83 | \$48.14 | \$50.54 | \$53.09 | \$55.73 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$8,952.21 | \$9,397.93 | \$9,868.16 | \$10,356.22 | \$10,881.05 |
| | \$51.65 | \$54.22 | \$56.93 | \$59.75 | \$62.77 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,095.81 | \$7,451.27 | \$7,824.56 | \$8,213.44 | \$8,622.39 |
| | \$40.94 | \$42.99 | \$45.14 | \$47.38 | \$49.74 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,651.51 | \$11,179.68 | \$11,740.18 | \$12,319.61 | \$12,944.73 |
| | \$61.45 | \$64.50 | \$67.73 | \$71.07 | \$74.68 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,167.61 | \$6,472.91 | \$6,800.52 | \$7,145.95 | \$7,500.30 |
| | \$35.58 | \$37.34 | \$39.23 | \$41.23 | \$43.27 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,355.44 | \$7,726.49 | \$8,112.04 | \$8,520.99 | \$8,944.41 |
| | \$42.43 | \$44.58 | \$46.80 | \$49.16 | \$51.60 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,289.06 | \$6,605.51 | \$6,934.24 | \$7,280.78 | \$7,646.27 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$36.28 | \$38.11 | \$40.01 | \$42.00 | \$44.11 |

Effective July 1, 2021 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

Attachment A.2

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,577.93 | \$6,904.79 | \$7,250.88 | \$7,615.06 | \$7,987.16 |
| | \$37.95 | \$39.84 | \$41.83 | \$43.93 | \$46.08 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,652.57 | \$6,979.43 | \$7,330.05 | \$7,703.28 | \$8,077.65 |
| | \$38.38 | \$40.27 | \$42.29 | \$44.44 | \$46.60 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,063.03 | \$8,469.78 | \$8,892.42 | \$9,340.71 | \$9,804.87 |
| | \$46.52 | \$48.86 | \$51.30 | \$53.89 | \$56.57 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,086.50 | \$9,538.90 | \$10,016.19 | \$10,511.57 | \$11,044.27 |
| | \$52.42 | \$55.03 | \$57.79 | \$60.64 | \$63.72 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,202.25 | \$7,563.04 | \$7,941.93 | \$8,336.64 | \$8,751.72 |
| | \$41.55 | \$43.63 | \$45.82 | \$48.10 | \$50.49 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,811.28 | \$11,347.38 | \$11,916.28 | \$12,504.40 | \$13,138.90 |
| | \$62.37 | \$65.47 | \$68.75 | \$72.14 | \$75.80 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,260.12 | \$6,570.01 | \$6,902.52 | \$7,253.14 | \$7,612.80 |
| | \$36.12 | \$37.90 | \$39.82 | \$41.84 | \$43.92 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,465.77 | \$7,842.39 | \$8,233.72 | \$8,648.81 | \$9,078.58 |
| | \$43.07 | \$45.24 | \$47.50 | \$49.90 | \$52.38 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,383.40 | \$6,704.60 | \$7,038.25 | \$7,389.99 | \$7,760.96 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$36.83 | \$38.68 | \$40.61 | \$42.63 | \$44.77 |

ATTACHMENT B

SILLIMAN ACTIVITY & FAMILY AQUATICS CENTER

Employees and their spouses or registered domestic partners and up to 2 children living in the same household, 18 years of age and under, may use the gym, exercise equipment and aquatics facilities (excluding classes and facility rentals) at the Silliman Community Activity and Family Aquatics Center free of charge.

ATTACHMENT C

At the request of the City, the City and the Association will form an Employee Wellness Committee to explore options to improve employee health and wellness. Upon the request of either party, the parties agree to meet and confer over an employee health and wellness policy.



CITY OF NEWARK, CALIFORNIA

To: Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: May 14, 2020

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019-June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this side letter is to address changed conditions as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the following entities and individuals have taken the actions identified below:

- On January 31, 2020, the United States Department of Public Health and Human Services Secretary declared a public emergency.
- On March 4, 2020, the Governor of the State of California declared a state of emergency in the State of California.
- On March 1, 2020, the Alameda County Health Officer declared a local health emergency and on March 10, 2020, the Alameda County Board of Supervisors ratified the declaration of a local health emergency.
- On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a pandemic.
- On March 13, 2020, the President of the United States declared a state of national emergency.
- On March 16, 2020, the Newark City Manager, acting in his capacity as the Director of Emergency Services, proclaimed the existence of a local emergency and on March 17, 2020, the City Council ratified and confirmed the proclamation of the existence of a local emergency.

On March 16, 2020, the Alameda County Public Health Officer issued an Executive Order directing the public to shelter at their place of residence except under certain limited circumstances (the "SIP"). The Alameda County Public Health Officer has since extended and modified the SIP. Additionally, the Governor of the State of California has issued a statewide Executive Order directing the public to shelter at their place of residence.

The City has made modifications to activity and services in response to the SIP, the emergency declarations and the COVID-19 pandemic. The City granted employees that were unable to

perform their regular duties emergency paid administrative leave beginning March 17, 2020 ("EPAL").

The City and NPA agree to the following.

- <u>Use of Federal Leaves</u>: Beginning April 30, 2020, the City stopped providing EPAL. The City is making up to 80 hours of Emergency Paid Sick Leave available to members of NPA through December 31, 2020 provided that the member meets the eligibility requirements for the program as established by federal law.
- Temporary Suspension of Maximum Vacation Accrual: The maximum accumulation of vacation leave hours identified in Section VIII.J of the MOU are temporarily suspended for any excess vacation leave hours accumulated March 16, 2020 through March 15, 2021. Members of NPA will have until March 15, 2022 to utilize any excess vacation leave hours pursuant to the MOU. Any excess vacation accruals remaining on March 16, 2022 will be cashed out on the first pay period following the pay period including March 16, 2022.
- <u>Temporary Suspension of Requirements to Obtain Sick Leave Incentive</u>: In order to ensure that members of NPA utilize sick leave as necessary to prevent the possible spread of COVID-19, members of NPA shall automatically receive sick leave incentive pay pursuant to Section IX.E of the MOU irrespective of whether a member of NPA has utilized sick leave for the following calendar quarters: April-June 2020; July-September 2020; and October-December 2020.
- Employees That Did Not Use EPAL: Members of NPA that did not use EPAL or only partially used EPAL between March 17, 2020 and April 30, 2020 are eligible for up to 120 hours of Additional Administrative Leave ("AAL"). Full time employees that are members of NPA are eligible for up to 120 hours of AAL based on 3 weeks of regularly scheduled full time hours (40 hours per week) with part time employees eligible for a prorated amount of AAL based on 3 weeks of regularly scheduled part-time hours. AAL will be reduced proportionately by the amount of EPAL that a member of NPA used. For example, if a full time employee member of NPA partially worked between March 17, 2020 and April 30, 2020, but still utilized 60 hours of EPAL, that member would have 60 hours of AAL, while if a part time employee member of NPA that is regularly scheduled for 30 hours per week (and is thus eligible for up to 90 hours of AAL) utilized 60 hours of EPAL, that member would have 30 hours of AAL. AAL has no cash value and must be used by December 31, 2022. Any AAL remaining on January 1, 2023 will be removed and no longer available for use.

Dated:

3521627.

For the City of Newark:

For the Newark Police Association:

Joshua Horst, President

David J. Benoun, City Manager



CITY OF NEWARK, CALIFORNIA

To: Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: June 25, 2020

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019-June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this side letter is to address changed circumstances as a result of significant economic impacts and impacts to the City's budget and financial circumstances due to the COVID-19 pandemic. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the following entities and individuals have taken the actions identified below:

- On January 31, 2020, the United States Department of Public Health and Human Services Secretary declared a public emergency.
- On March 4, 2020, the Governor of the State of California declared a state of emergency in the State of California.
- On March 1, 2020, the Alameda County Health Officer declared a local health emergency and on March 10, 2020, the Alameda County Board of Supervisors ratified the declaration of a local health emergency.
- On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a pandemic.
- On March 13, 2020, the President of the United States declared a state of national emergency.
- On March 16, 2020, the Newark City Manager, acting in his capacity as the Director of Emergency Services, proclaimed the existence of a local emergency and on March 17, 2020, the City Council ratified and confirmed the proclamation of the existence of a local emergency.

On March 16, 2020, the Alameda County Public Health Officer issued an Executive Order directing the public to shelter at their place of residence except under certain limited circumstances (the "SIP"). The Alameda County Public Health Officer has since extended and modified the SIP. Additionally, the Governor of the State of California has issued a statewide Executive Order directing the public to shelter at their place of residence.

The SIP has prevented a number of businesses from operating within the City and prevented the City from operating community programs, resulting in a significant decline in sales tax revenue, transient occupancy tax revenue, and revenue from City fees. As of the date of the side letter, the City projects deficits of greater than \$7 million per year for fiscal years 20/21 and 21/22.

As a result of the severe fiscal impacts to the City, the City and NPA agree to eliminate the general salary increase of 1.5% scheduled for July 1, 2020 and extend the MOU by one year to expire on June 30, 2023 with the addition of a general salary increase of 1.5% scheduled for July 1, 2022.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU with revisions in redline:

- Title Page of MOU:

Memorandum of Understanding

Between City of

Newark and

Newark Police Association

July 1, 2019

Through

June 30, 20232

Adopted
July 11, 2019
Revised
June 25, 2020

- Section I of MOU:

I. <u>TERM</u>

This agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2019 through June 30, 20232.

- Section V.2 of MOU:

2. General Salary Increase

The salary ranges for all classifications represented by the Association shall be increased as follows:

a. Effective July 1, 2019, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).

b. Effective July 1, 2020, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).

- b. Effective July 1, 2021, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%). If by January 1, 2021, the City's revenues for Fiscal Year 21/22 are projected to be at least \$1,250,000 less than actual revenues for Fiscal Year 20/21, at the request of the City, the parties agree to re-open negotiations on 1.5% increase scheduled for the July 1, 2021.
- c. Effective July 1, 2022, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).

- Attachment A.2 of MOU:

Attachment A.2

Effective July 1, 2019 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,384.95 | \$6,702.22 | \$7,038.15 | \$7,391.65 | \$7,752.83 |
| | \$36.84 | \$38.67 | \$40.60 | \$42.64 | \$44.73 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,457.40 | \$6,774.67 | \$7,115.00 | \$7,477.28 | \$7,840.66 |
| | \$37.25 | \$39.08 | \$41.05 | \$43.14 | \$45.23 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,826.47 | \$8,221.29 | \$8,631.53 | \$9,066.67 | \$9,517.21 |
| | \$45.15 | \$47.43 | \$49.80 | \$52.31 | \$54.91 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$8,819.91 | \$9,259.04 | \$9,722.33 | \$10,203.18 | \$10,720.25 |
| | \$50.88 | \$53.42 | \$56.09 | \$58.86 | \$61.85 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$6,990.94 | \$7,341.15 | \$7,708.93 | \$8,092.06 | \$8,494.96 |
| | \$40.33 | \$42.35 | \$44.47 | \$46.68 | \$49.01 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,494.10 | \$11,014.47 | \$11,566.68 | \$12,137.54 | \$12,753.42 |
| | \$60.54 | \$63.54 | \$66.73 | \$70.02 | \$73.58 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,076.46 | \$6,377.26 | \$6,700.02 | \$7,040.34 | \$7,389.45 |
| | \$35.06 | \$36.79 | \$38.65 | \$40.62 | \$42.63 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,246.73 | \$7,612.31 | \$7,992.16 | \$8,395.07 | \$8,812.23 |
| | \$41.81 | \$43.92 | \$46.11 | \$48.43 | \$50.84 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,196.12 | \$6,507.90 | \$6,831.76 | \$7,173.18 | \$7,533.27 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$35.75 | \$37.55 | \$39.41 | \$41.38 | \$43.46 |

Attachment A.2

Effective July 1, $202\underline{1}\theta$ *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,480.72 | \$6,802.75 | \$7,143.72 | \$7,502.52 | \$7,869.13 |
| | \$37.39 | \$39.25 | \$41.21 | \$43.28 | \$45.40 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,554.26 | \$6,876.29 | \$7,221.72 | \$7,589.44 | \$7,958.27 |
| | \$37.81 | \$39.67 | \$41.66 | \$43.79 | \$45.91 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,943.87 | \$8,344.61 | \$8,761.00 | \$9,202.67 | \$9,659.97 |
| | \$45.83 | \$48.14 | \$50.54 | \$53.09 | \$55.73 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$8,952.21 | \$9,397.93 | \$9,868.16 | \$10,356.22 | \$10,881.05 |
| | \$51.65 | \$54.22 | \$56.93 | \$59.75 | \$62.77 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,095.81 | \$7,451.27 | \$7,824.56 | \$8,213.44 | \$8,622.39 |
| | \$40.94 | \$42.99 | \$45.14 | \$47.38 | \$49.74 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,651.51 | \$11,179.68 | \$11,740.18 | \$12,319.61 | \$12,944.73 |
| | \$61.45 | \$64.50 | \$67.73 | \$71.07 | \$74.68 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,167.61 | \$6,472.91 | \$6,800.52 | \$7,145.95 | \$7,500.30 |
| | \$35.58 | \$37.34 | \$39.23 | \$41.23 | \$43.27 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,355.44 | \$7,726.49 | \$8,112.04 | \$8,520.99 | \$8,944.41 |
| | \$42.43 | \$44.58 | \$46.80 | \$49.16 | \$51.60 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,289.06 | \$6,605.51 | \$6,934.24 | \$7,280.78 | \$7,646.27 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$36.28 | \$38.11 | \$40.01 | \$42.00 | \$44.11 |

Attachment A.2

Effective July 1, 202<u>2</u>1 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

| Classification | STEP 1 | STEP 2 | STEP 3 | STEP 4 | STEP 5 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,577.93 | \$6,904.79 | \$7,250.88 | \$7,615.06 | \$7,987.16 |
| | \$37.95 | \$39.84 | \$41.83 | \$43.93 | \$46.08 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,652.57 | \$6,979.43 | \$7,330.05 | \$7,703.28 | \$8,077.65 |
| | \$38.38 | \$40.27 | \$42.29 | \$44.44 | \$46.60 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,063.03 | \$8,469.78 | \$8,892.42 | \$9,340.71 | \$9,804.87 |
| | \$46.52 | \$48.86 | \$51.30 | \$53.89 | \$56.57 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,086.50 | \$9,538.90 | \$10,016.19 | \$10,511.57 | \$11,044.27 |
| | \$52.42 | \$55.03 | \$57.79 | \$60.64 | \$63.72 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,202.25 | \$7,563.04 | \$7,941.93 | \$8,336.64 | \$8,751.72 |
| | \$41.55 | \$43.63 | \$45.82 | \$48.10 | \$50.49 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$10,811.28 | \$11,347.38 | \$11,916.28 | \$12,504.40 | \$13,138.90 |
| | \$62.37 | \$65.47 | \$68.75 | \$72.14 | \$75.80 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,260.12 | \$6,570.01 | \$6,902.52 | \$7,253.14 | \$7,612.80 |
| | \$36.12 | \$37.90 | \$39.82 | \$41.84 | \$43.92 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,465.77 | \$7,842.39 | \$8,233.72 | \$8,648.81 | \$9,078.58 |
| | \$43.07 | \$45.24 | \$47.50 | \$49.90 | \$52.38 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,383.40 | \$6,704.60 | \$7,038.25 | \$7,389.99 | \$7,760.96 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$36.83 | \$38.68 | \$40.61 | \$42.63 | \$44.77 |

Dated:

For the City of Newark:

For the Newark Police Association:

David J. Benoun, City Manager

Andrew Musantry, Vice President

3545112.1



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To:

Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From:

David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date:

April 8, 2021

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1. 2019- June 30, 2023 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this side letter is to address continued changed circumstances as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the following entities and individuals have taken the actions identified below:

- On January 31, 2020, the United States Department of Public Health and Human Services Secretary declared a public emergency.
- On March 4, 2020, the Governor of the State of California declared a state of emergency in the State of California.
- On March 1, 2020, the Alameda County Health Officer declared a local health emergency and on March 10, 2020, the Alameda County Board of Supervisors ratified the declaration of a local health emergency.
- On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a pandemic.
- On March 13, 2020, the President of the United States declared a state of national emergency.
- On March 16, 2020, the Newark City Manager, acting in his capacity as the Director of Emergency Services, proclaimed the existence of a local emergency and on March 17, 2020, the City Council ratified and confirmed the proclamation of the existence of a local emergency.
- On May 14, 2020, the Newark City Council authorized a side letter to the MOU to approve temporary modified benefits as a result of changed conditions due to the COVID-19 pandemic (Side Letter), and it is now necessary to revisit the terms of the Side Letter.
- On March 19, 2021, the California State Governor signed Senate Bill 95, requiring employers to provide supplemental paid sick leave to its employees.









- The Alameda County Public Health Officer continues to extend and modify an Executive Order directing the public to comply with social distancing measures and other restrictions necessary to control the spread of COVID-19.

The City and NPA agree to the following:

- <u>Use of Federal Leaves</u>: The number of hours of Emergency Paid Sick Leave (EPSL) accessible, consistent with the Families First Coronavirus Response Act and as provided under the Side Letter, is hereby extended to June 30, 2021, provided that the member meets the eligibility requirements for the program as established by federal law. Emergency Family Medical Leave expired December 31, 2020 under the Side Letter.
- <u>Temporary Suspension of Requirements to Obtain Sick Leave Incentive</u>: In order to ensure that members of NPA utilize sick leave as necessary to prevent the possible spread of COVID-19, members of NPA shall automatically receive sick leave incentive pay pursuant to Section IX.E of the MOU irrespective of whether a member of NPA has utilized sick leave for the following calendar quarters: April June 2020, July September 2020, October December 2020, January March 2021, and April June 2021.
- Temporary Suspension of Maximum Vacation Accrual: The maximum accumulation of vacation credits identified in Section VIII.J of the MOU are temporarily suspended for any excess accruals between March 16, 2020 and through June 30, 2021. Members of NPA will have until June 30, 2022 to utilize any excess vacation accruals pursuant to the MOU. Members of NPA may also convert an additional amount of vacation hours equaling up to three months of vacation accrual into excess vacation accruals. Any excess vacation accruals remaining on June 30, 2022 will be cashed out on the first pay period following the pay period including June 30, 2022.
- <u>Temporary Suspension of Vacation Buy-Back Requirement</u>: The requirement identified in Section VIII.K of the MOU requiring employees to use one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period from July 1 through June 30 of the prior fiscal year is temporarily suspended and not required for the June 15, 2021 payment that may be requested in April 2021, the December 15, 2021 payment that may be requested in October 2021, and the June 15, 2022 payment that may be requested in April 2022.
- <u>Supplemental Paid Sick Leave (SPSL)</u>: Effective January 1, 2021, members of NPA are eligible for two weeks of paid regular work schedule hours if they were unable to work or telework due to their own or a qualifying family member's isolation or quarantine period; to care for a child whose school or day care is unavailable; or to attend a vaccination appointment or care for their own vaccine-related symptoms. This benefit will be available to NPA members through September 30, 2021, provided that the member meets the eligibility requirements for the program as established by state law.
- <u>Workplace exposure paid leave</u>: After exhaustion of EPSL and SPSL, and if telework is unavailable, employees exposed to COVID-19 in the workplace will receive paid administrative leave for the hours they must remain in isolation or quarantine as required by the Alameda County Public Health Officer's Order at any point in time during the local emergency. This benefit does not apply to employees who are teleworking.

| dates, in any increment of time, up to the end of the declarat | ion of the City local emergency. |
|--|------------------------------------|
| Dated: 4-14-71 | |
| For the City of Newark: | For the Newark Police Association: |
| | ARth. |
| David J. Benoun, City Manager | Joshua/Horst, President |
| | |
| | |

- Authority to extend benefits: The City Manager is authorized to extend any of the above benefits expiration



CITY OF NEWARK, CALIFORNIA

To:

Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From:

David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date:

July 21, 2022

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2023 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this side letter is to extend the MOU and amend certain terms and conditions of employment. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

The City recently negotiated successor MOUs with two other represented employee associations, and amended terms impacting the two unrepresented employee groups. These terms were adopted by the City Council on June 23, 2022. The NPA MOU does not expire until June 30, 2023. The City and NPA desire to extend the MOU upon similar terms were provided for the other represented employee associations.

As a result, the City and NPA have agreed to an extension of the current MOU and amended terms, reflecting parity and market equity adjustments consistent with those adopted for other City employee groups.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU with revisions in redline:

-Title Page of MOU:

Memorandum of Understanding

Between City of

Newark and

Newark Police Association

July 1, 2019

Through

June 30, 2025

Adopted July 11, 2019
Revised
June 25, 2020
Revised
July 28,
2022

- Section I of MOU:

I. TERM

This agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2025.

- Section IV of MOU:

IV. LABOR MARKET

The following agencies comprise the designated labor market for the purpose of salary and benefit survey comparisons: Foster City, Fremont, Hayward, Livermore, Menlo Park, Milpitas, Pleasanton, Redwood City, San Leandro, and Union City.

During fiscal year 2022-2023, the City will conduct a Classification and Compensation Study. The Study will include a review the designated labor market, and agree to meet and confer on any proposed changes. The Classification portion will include updating all job classifications to reflect current duties. The Compensation portion will include conducting a Total Compensation Survey for all Association classifications. Implementation of equity adjustments based on the Study will be subject to meet and confer with the Association.

- Section V.2 of MOU:

V. SALARY INCREASE

2. General Salary Increase

The salary ranges for all classifications represented by the Association shall be increased as follows:

- a. Effective July 1, 2019, salary increase shall be one and one-half percent (1.5%).
- b. Effective July 1, 2021, salary increase shall be one and one- half percent (1.5%). If by January 1, 2021, the City's revenues for Fiscal Year 21/22 are projected to be at least \$1,250,000 less than actual revenues for Fiscal Year 20/21, at the request of the City, the parties agree to re-open

negotiations on 1.5% increase scheduled for the July 1, 2021.

- c. Effective July 1, 2022, salary increase shall be four percent (4.0%).
- d. Effective July 1, 2023, salary increase shall be three percent (3.0%).
- e. Effective July 1, 2024, salary increase shall be three percent (3.0%).

- Section VI.C and D of MOU:

VI. HEALTH AND WELFARE PROGRAM

C. Effective for the 2020 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$844

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,687 Employee +

2 or more Dependents: \$2,228

Effective for the 2021 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$861

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,721 Employee +

2 or more Dependents: \$2,273

Effective for the 2022 plan year, the City shall contribute to eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution.

Employee Only: \$878

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,755 Employee +

2 or more Dependents: \$2,318

Effective for the 2023 plan year, the City shall contribute to each eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution:

For Regular Full-Time Employees and Regular Part-Time Employees working 30-35 hours:

Employee Only: \$896

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,790

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,364

For Regular Part-Time Employees working 20-25 hours:

Employee Only: \$448-\$560

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$895-\$1,119

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$1,182-\$1,478

Effective for the 2024 plan year, the City shall contribute to each eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution:

For Regular Full-Time Employees and Regular Part-Time Employees working 30-35 hours:

Employee Only: \$913

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,826

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,412

For Regular Part-Time Employees working 20-25 hours:

Employee Only: \$457-\$571

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$913-\$1,141

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$1,206-\$1,507

Effective for the 2025 plan year, the City shall contribute to each eligible NPA employee's cafeteria plan, an amount equal to the following, minus the Minimum Employer Contribution:

For Regular Full-Time Employees and Regular Part-Time Employees working 30-35 hours:

Employee Only: \$932

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$1,862

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$2,460

For Regular Part-Time Employees working 20-25 hours:

Employee Only: \$466-\$582

Employee + 1 Dependent: \$931-\$1,164

Employee + 2 or more Dependents: \$1,230-\$1,537

- D. Cash Back / Cash in Lieu of Benefits:
 - 1. Cash-In-Lieu: Employees electing not to participate in the City's cafeteria plan and waiving all medical, dental, and vision benefits, will receive \$450 per month "cash-in-lieu" of benefits, which includes the PEMCHA minimum per section A above.
 - Cafeteria Plan Cash-Back: Employees who participate in the cafeteria plan but who do not
 utilize the full benefit allowance, may receive up to \$450 per month of any money not used for
 the purchase of employer offered benefits. Any "cash-in-lieu" and cafeteria plan "cash back"
 will be paid to the employee in taxable compensation.

For Regular Part-Time Employees working 30-35 hours the "cash-in-lieu" and "cash back' amount will be \$338-\$394. For Regular Part-Time Employees working 20-25 hours the "cash-in-lieu" and 'cash back" amount will be \$225-\$281.

- Section VIII.K of MOU:

K. Effective July 1, 2017, upon using one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period from July 1 through June 30, a regular full- time employee may request to receive pay for up to a total of sixty (60) hours per fiscal year of vacation, forty-five (45) to fifty-two and a half (52.5) hours for 30-35 hour employees, and thirty (30) to thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours for 20-25 hour employees in hourly increments at the current hourly salary rate provided there is a minimum of one (1) week (40 hours) remaining in the employee's vacation bank after the conversion. Requests for vacation buy-back may be made up to two times per fiscal year in October and/or April for payment on December 15 and/or June 15.

For calendar year 2022 only, the total amount of vacation eligible for buy-back will be increased one time to 100 hours for regular full-time employees, 85 to 92.5 for 30-35 hour employees, and 70 to 77.5 for 20-25 hour employees.

Effective November 2022 - By December 1 of each calendar year, eligible employees who want to cash out accrued vacation leave in the following calendar year shall make an irrevocable election to cash out in the next calendar year, subject to the conditions set forth below:

- For regular full-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 80 hours of vacation.
- For regular 30-35 hour part-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 60-70 hours of vacation.
- For regular 20-25 hour part-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 40-50 hours of vacation.
- Employees must have the equivalent of one regular work week remaining in vacation accruals at the time of cash out.
- Employees must submit their Vacation Buy-Back Request Form to Payroll by December 1. This is an irrevocable election by the employee.

For example, to buy back vacation leave that is accrued in calendar year 2023, a full-time employee must elect by December 1, 2022, how many hours they want to buy back. Employees must further ensure they will have at least one work week of vacation accruals remaining at the time of the buy back which will occur in December 2023. The buy back will be paid out in the last full pay period of December 2023, which is December 29, 2023.

The City makes no representation as to the tax consequences of an employee cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buyback program. It is the employee's sole responsibility to address the tax consequences of cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buy-back program.

- Section XI.C.1 of MOU:

XI. OTHER LEAVES

C. Bereavement Leave

1. Regular full-time employees represented by the Association may be granted up to a maximum of 40 hours of bereavement leave where there has been a death of a husband, wife, son, daughter, stepson, stepdaughter, sister, brother, mother, father, stepmother, stepfather, grandparent, grandchild, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparent-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, son-in-law, or daughter-in-law of an employee in order that the employee may attend last rites and attend to any pressing matters resulting from the death.

Effective July 1, 2022, up to 80 hours of bereavement leave may be granted for the death of a son, daughter, stepson, or stepdaughter.

- Section XII.A of MOU:

XII. HOLIDAYS

A. Regular full-time employees in the classifications of Police Officer, Police Sergeant, and Public Safety Dispatcher / Lead Public Safety Dispatcher shall receive as compensation in- lieu of holidays an amount equal to 5% of his/her current base pay step, which in-lieu payment shall be paid each pay period. The in-lieu compensation factor of 5% shall not be applied and added to any payment for overtime work or to a lump sum payment for accrued vacation in the case of a terminating employee; or to any other payment to an employee except his/her current base pay step.

Effective July 1, 2022 the in-lieu compensation factor will increase to from 5% to 7%.

- Section XIV of MOU:

XIV. CERTIFICATE INCENTIVE PAY

The City shall provide the following Certificate Incentive Pay for sworn personnel represented by the Association who receive a California P.O.S.T. Intermediate or Advanced Certificate:

A. Effective July 1, 2019, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate

\$460 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate

\$650 per month

Effective July 1, 2020, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$480 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$685 per month

Effective July 1, 2021, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$500 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$725 per month

Effective July 1, 2022, Certificate Incentive Pay will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate 5% of base compensation per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate 7% of base compensation per month

The effective date for payment of educational incentive pay shall be the payroll period immediately following the date on the P.O.S.T. certificate.

The provision of educational incentive pay is not intended as an inducement or directive to employees to conduct personal education programs beyond the programs required and/or provided by the City. The course work is undertaken voluntarily by the employee and not subject to remuneration under provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

B. Effective July 1, 2019, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate

\$120.00 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate

\$200.00 per month

Effective July 1, 2020, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$160.00 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$250.00 per month

Effective July 1, 2021, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be:

P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate \$200.00 per month

P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate \$300.00 per month

Effective July 1, 2022, Certificate Incentive Pay for dispatch personnel will be: P.O.S.T. Intermediate Certificate 2.5% of base compensation per month P.O.S.T. Advanced Certificate 3.5% of base compensation per month The effective date for payment of educational incentive pay shall be the payroll period immediately following the date on the P.O.S.T. certificate.

The provision of educational incentive pay is not intended as an inducement or directive to employees to conduct personal education programs beyond the programs required and/or provided by the City. The course work is undertaken voluntarily by the employee and not subject to remuneration under provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

- Section XV.C of MOU:

XV. OVERTIME

C. Compensatory Time Off

Accumulation of compensatory time off shall be limited to 160 hours and shall only be available in accordance with federal regulations implementing the Fair Labor Standards Act. When an employee reaches the maximum accumulation of 160 hours, the employee shall receive overtime pay for time worked in excess of the regularly assigned shift.

Compensatory time accrual may be cashed-out for up to 80 hours per fiscal year. Cash out will be in November and April of the fiscal year.

The City makes no representation as to the tax consequences of an employee cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buyback program. It is the employee's sole responsibility to address the tax consequences of cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buy-back program.

The Association and the City agree to meet and confer prior to December 31, 2022 to develop a process related to the cash out of compensatory time. The new process will be implemented in calendar year 2023 with the goal to comply with constructive receipt requirements in calendar year 2023.

- Section XIX.B of MOU:

XIX. TUITION FEES AND BOOK COSTS REIMBURSEMENT

B. The City shall establish a fund of \$15,000 which shall be the City's total obligation for financing tuition fees and book costs incurred for courses completed within each

fiscal year of this Memorandum of Understanding by the employees represented by the Newark Police Association. Reimbursement to individual employees shall not exceed \$1,500 per employee per fiscal year. Should monies remain in the fund at the end of the fiscal year, the funds will be distributed equitably among employees that had eligible expenses beyond the \$1,500 per employee limit, up to their maximum expense incurred. Reimbursements taxable under the IRS will be taxed to comply with IRS regulations.

- Section XXII of MOU:

XXII.LONGEVITY PAY

A. Effective July 1, 2019 the regular full-time employees in the classifications of Police Officer and Police Sergeant are eligible for longevity pay as follows:

Upon commencement of 10 years of service 2.5% salary increase Upon commencement of 15 years of service 5.0% salary increase Upon commencement of 20 years of service 7.5% salary increase

Longevity pay is computed on base compensation only. The maximum longevity pay premium is 7.5% of salary for employees in the classifications of Police Officer and Police Sergeant.

B. For service to meet the requirements of longevity pay, it must meet all of the following criteria:

- Full-time sworn classifications represented by the City of Newark Police Association, including probationary time through June 30, 2022.
 Effective July 1, 2022, full-time sworn service in the classifications of Police Officer, Police Corporal, Police Sergeant, Police Lieutenant, Police Commander, Police Captain, and/or similar sworn position; in a public sector agency, including probationary time; and
- Continuous service or service that qualifies under reinstatement procedures; and
- Active service (in a paid status) or approved leave without pay that qualifies for FMLA, CFRA, PDL, workers' compensation, or other protected leaves per state or federal law.

- Section XXIII.D of MOU:

XXIII. SPECIAL ASSIGNMENT PAY

- D. Effective July 1, 2019, Police Officers and Sergeants assigned to one of the following positions shall receive special assignment pay of \$425 per month:
 - School Liaison Officer
 - School Resource Officer
 - Training Officer
 - Detective
 - Canine Handler
 - Motor

- Special Enforcement Team
- Any other position approved by the Police Chief

Effective July 1, 2022, Police Officers and Sergeants assigned to one of the above listed positions shall receive special assignment pay of 5% of base compensation per month.

Attachment A.2

Effective July 1, 2022 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees.

Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | | \$7,076.95 | \$7,430.79 | \$7,802.33 | \$8,192.45 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | \$38.89 | \$40.82 | \$42.86 | \$45.01 | \$47.22 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$6,816.43 | \$7,157.25 | \$7,515.11 | \$7,890.87 | \$8,285.41 |
| | \$39.32 | \$41.29 | \$43.35 | \$45.52 | \$47.80 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,261.62 | \$8,674.71 | \$9,108.44 | \$9,563.86 | \$10,042.06 |
| | \$47.66 | \$50.05 | \$52.55 | \$55.18 | \$57.93 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,310.30 | \$9,775.81 | \$10,264.60 | \$10,777.83 | \$11,316.73 |
| | \$53.72 | \$56.40 | \$59.22 | \$62.18 | \$65.29 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,379.64 | \$7,748.62 | \$8,136.06 | \$8,542.86 | \$8,970.00 |
| | \$42.58 | \$44.71 | \$46.94 | \$49.29 | \$51.75 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$11,077.57 | \$11,631.45 | \$12,213.02 | \$12,823.67 | \$13,464.86 |
| | \$63.91 | \$67.10 | \$70.46 | \$73.98 | \$77.68 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,414.31 | \$6,735.03 | \$7,071.78 | \$7,425.37 | \$7,796.64 |
| | \$37.00 | \$38.85 | \$40.80 | \$42.84 | \$44.98 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,649.66 | \$8,032.14 | \$8,433.75 | \$8,855.43 | \$9,298.21 |
| | \$44.13 | \$46.33 | \$48.65 | \$51.08 | \$53.64 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,540.62 | \$6,867.65 | \$7,211.04 | \$7,571.59 | \$7,950.17 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$37.73 | \$39.62 | \$41.60 | \$43.68 | \$45.86 |

Attachment A.3

Effective July 1, 2023 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU. Listed salaries are subject to change pursuant to negotiated equity adjustments.

| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,942.15 | \$7,289.25 | \$7,653.72 | \$8,036.40 | \$8,438.22 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | \$40.05 | \$42.05 | \$44.16 | \$46.37 | \$48.68 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$7,020.92 | \$7,371.97 | \$7,740.57 | \$8,127.60 | \$8,533.98 |
| | \$40.50 | \$42.53 | \$44.65 | \$46.89 | \$49.23 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,509.47 | \$8,934.95 | \$9,381.69 | \$9,850.78 | \$10,343.32 |
| | \$49.09 | \$51.55 | \$54.13 | \$56.83 | \$59.67 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,589.61 | \$10,069.09 | \$10,572.54 | \$11,101.17 | \$11,656.23 |
| | \$55.33 | \$58.09 | \$61.00 | \$64.05 | \$67.25 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,601.03 | \$7,981.08 | \$8,380.14 | \$8,799.14 | \$9,239.10 |
| | \$43.85 | \$46.05 | \$48.35 | \$50.77 | \$53.31 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$11,409.90 | \$11,980.39 | \$12,579.41 | \$13,208.38 | \$13,868.80 |
| | \$65.83 | \$69.12 | \$72.57 | \$76.20 | \$80.01 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,606.74 | \$6,937.08 | \$7,283.94 | \$7,648.13 | \$8,030.54 |
| | \$38.11 | \$40.02 | \$42.02 | \$44.12 | \$46.33 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,879.15 | \$8,273.10 | \$8,686.76 | \$9,121.10 | \$9,577.15 |
| | \$45.45 | \$47.72 | \$50.11 | \$52.62 | \$55.25 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,736.84 | \$7,073.68 | \$7,427.37 | \$7,798.74 | \$8,188.67 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$38.86 | \$40.81 | \$42.85 | \$44.99 | \$47.24 |
| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5,548.40 | \$5,824.00 | \$6,101.33 | \$6,420.27 | \$6,742.67 |
| | \$32.01 | \$33.60 | \$35.20 | \$37.04 | \$38.90 |
| | | | | | |

Attachment A.4

Effective July 1, 2024 *Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU. Listed salaries are subject to change pursuant to negotiated equity adjustments.

| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$7,150.41 | \$7,507.93 | \$7,883.33 | \$8,277.50 | \$8,691.37 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | \$41.25 | \$43.32 | \$45.48 | \$47.76 | \$50.14 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$7,231.55 | \$7,593.13 | \$7,972.78 | \$8,371.42 | \$8,790.00 |
| | \$41.72 | \$43.80 | \$45.99 | \$48.29 | \$50.71 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,764.76 | \$9,203.00 | \$9,663.15 | \$10,146.30 | \$10,653.62 |
| | \$50.57 | \$53.09 | \$55.75 | \$58.54 | \$61.46 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,877.30 | \$10,371.16 | \$10,889.72 | \$11,434.20 | \$12,005.91 |
| | \$56.99 | \$59.84 | \$62.83 | \$65.97 | \$69.27 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,829.06 | \$8,220.52 | \$8,631.54 | \$9,063.12 | \$9,516.27 |
| | \$45.17 | \$47.43 | \$49.80 | \$52.29 | \$54.91 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$11,752.19 | \$12,339.80 | \$12,956.79 | \$13,604.63 | \$14,284.87 |
| | \$67.80 | \$71.19 | \$74.75 | \$78.49 | \$82.41 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,804.95 | \$7,145.19 | \$7,502.45 | \$7,877.58 | \$8,271.45 |
| | \$39.26 | \$41.22 | \$43.28 | \$45.44 | \$47.72 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,115.52 | \$8,521.30 | \$8,947.36 | \$9,394.73 | \$9,864.47 |
| | \$46.81 | \$49.16 | \$51.61 | \$54.19 | \$56.90 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,938.95 | \$7,285.89 | \$7,650.19 | \$8,032.70 | \$8,434.33 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$40.03 | \$42.03 | \$44.13 | \$46.34 | \$48.66 |
| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5,714.80 | \$5,999.07 | \$6,300.67 | \$6,612.67 | \$6,945.47 |
| | \$32.97 | \$34.61 | \$36.35 | \$38.15 | \$40.07 |

| Dated: | |
|-------------------------------|------------------------------------|
| For the City of Newark: | For the Newark Police Association: |
| David J. Benoun, City Manager | Patrick Smith President |



CITY OF NEWARK, CALIFORNIA

To:

Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From:

Jennifer Solito, Human Resources Director

Date:

November 14, 2022

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2025 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this side letter is to address language from the July 18, 2022 side letter which provided that the Association and City would meet and confer prior to December 31, 2022, to develop a process related to the cash out of compensatory time, with the goal to comply with constructive receipt requirements in calendar year 2023.

The City and Association have met and conferred and agreed to the following amendments below related to the cash out process for compensatory time, as well as adjusted the maximum accrual of compensatory time to reflect the comparable market. Further, certain eligibility requirements related to the buyback of vacation time are waived through the remainder of the MOU due to operational impacts on leave scheduling.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU with revisions in redline:

- Section VIII.K of MOU:

VIII. VACATION LEAVE

K. Effective July 1, 2017, upon using one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period from July 1 through June 30, a regular full- time employee may request to receive pay for up to a total of sixty (60) hours per fiscal year of vacation, forty-five (45) to fifty-two and a half (52.5) hours for 30-35 hour employees, and thirty (30) to thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours for 20-25 hour employees in hourly increments at the current hourly salary rate provided there is a minimum of one (1) week (40 hours) remaining in the employee's vacation bank after the conversion. Requests for vacation buy-back may be made up to two times per fiscal year in October and/or April for payment on December 15 and/or June 15.

For calendar year 2022 only, the total amount of vacation eligible for buy-back will be increased one time to 100 hours for regular full-time employees, 85 to 92.5 for 30-35 hour employees, and 70 to 77.5 for 20-25 hour employees.

Effective November 2022 - By December 1 of each calendar year, eligible employees who want to cash out accrued vacation leave in the following calendar year shall make an irrevocable election to cash out in the next calendar year, subject to the conditions set forth below:

- For regular full-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 80 hours of vacation.
- For regular 30-35 hour part-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 60-70

hours of vacation.

- For regular 20-25 hour part-time employees: The employee may cash out up to 40-50 hours of vacation.
- To be eligible to cash out, the employee must have used at least one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period preceding December. For calendar years 2022 and 2023 only, this requirement is waived due to operational and staffing concerns currently restricting leave usage, but may be extended through 2024 with City Manager approval.
- Employees must have the equivalent of one regular work week remaining in vacation accruals at the time of cash out.
- Employees must submit their Vacation Buy-Back Request Form to Payroll by December
- This is an irrevocable election by the employee.

For example, to buy back vacation leave that is accrued in calendar year 2023, a full-time employee must elect by December 1, 2022, how many hours they want to buy back. The employee must have used a minimum of 50% of their accrued vacation between December 1, 2021 and November 30, 2022. Employees must further ensure they will have at least one work week of vacation accruals remaining at the time of the buy back which will occur in December 2023. The sell back will be paid out in the last full pay period of December 2023, which is December 29, 2023.

The City makes no representation as to the tax consequences of an employee cashing out accrued leave or the vacation sellback program. It is the employee's sole responsibility to address the tax consequences of cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buy-back program.

- Section XV.C of MOU:

XV. OVERTIME

C. Compensatory Time Off

Accumulation of compensatory time off shall be limited to 160 hours and shall only be available in accordance with federal regulations implementing the Fair Labor Standards Act. When an employee reaches the maximum accumulation of 160 hours, the employee shall receive overtime pay for time worked in excess of the regularly assigned shift.

Effective December 15, 2022, the maximum accumulation of compensatory time off shall be 220 hours. All compensatory time off accruals and compensatory time off elected for cash out count toward the 220 hours limit.

Compensatory time accrual may be cashed-out for up to 80 hours per fiscal year. Cash out will be in November and April of the fiscal year. This provision terminates December 31, 2022.

The City makes no representation as to the tax consequences of an employee cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buyback program. It is the employee's sele responsibility to address the tax consequences of cashing out accrued leave or the vacation buy back program.

The Association and the City agree to meet and confer prior to December 31, 2022 to develop a process related to the cash out of compensatory time. The new process will be implemented in calendar year 2023 with the goal to comply with constructive receipt requirements in calendar year 2023.

Voluntary Election to Cash Out Compensatory Time Off

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 1.19", No bullets or numbering

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0"

Effective December 2022 -To cash out compensatory time that is accrued in calendar year 2023, the employee must make an irrevocable election by December 18, 2022, that all compensatory time earned in calendar year 2023 and remaining as an accrual as of the last full pay period in December 2023, will be cashed out during said pay period.

Effective December 2023 and each year thereafter - By December 1 of each calendar year, eligible employees may voluntarily and irrevocably elect to cash out compensatory time in the following year. If an employee elects to cash out compensatory time in the following calendar year, all compensatory time earned during the applicable calendar year and remaining at the end of that calendar year, will be cashed out in the last full pay period of the calendar year. Should the employee transition outside of NPA, the irrevocable election remains in place for the calendar year. For future years, subsequent MOU provisions of the new employee group will apply to compensatory time off.

Each year the employee will have the option to elect to irrevocably cash out compensatory time for the subsequent calendar year.

The City makes no representation as to the tax consequences of an employee cashing out accrued leave or the compensatory time cash out program. It is the employee's sole responsibility to address the tax consequences of cashing out accrued leave.

2. Non-election of Compensatory Time Off Cash-Out

Dated:

If an employee does not irrevocably elect to cash out compensatory time in the following calendar year, the compensatory time leave accrued in that calendar year will be credited to the employee's compensatory time off account until the compensatory time off account is credited in full to the maximum accrual amount. Unused compensatory time will carry over from one calendar year until the next until exhausted. Should the employee transition outside of NPA, the subsequent MCU provisions of the new employee group will apply to any remaining compensatory leave. Upon separation from City service, all earned compensatory time will be paid in cash.

| For the City of Newark: | For the Newark Police Association: |
|-------------------------------|------------------------------------|
| David J. Benoun, City Manager | Patrick Smith, President |

| | Taxania (|
|-----------------------------|-----------|
| Formatted: Indent: Left: 0" | |



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To: Newark Police Association Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: August 28, 2023

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), revised July 28, 2022 to extend the MOU term through June 30, 2025. The purpose of this side letter is to address representation of the classification of Vehicle Abatement Officer.

The City and Association have met and conferred and agreed to the following amendments below to provide that NPA serve as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative for the Vehicle Abatement Officer classification. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU:

- 1. Add "Vehicle Abatement Officer" to Section III. DEFINTIONS, Subsection G
- 2. Repeal and replace Section VII. UNIFORM ALLOWANCE, Subsection A in its entirety as follows:
 - A. <u>Police Officer, Police Sergeant, Community Service Officer, Animal</u>
 <u>Control Officer, and Vehicle Abatement Officer</u>
 - Upon appointment to the classification of Police Officer, Community Service Officer,
 Animal Control Officer, or Vehicle Abatement Officer a full-time regular employee shall be
 reimbursed by the City for the purchase of City-approved uniform and equipment up to an
 amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of
 appointment to Police Officer, Community Service Officer, Animal Control Officer, or
 Vehicle Abatement Officer. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of
 purchase.
 - 2. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Police Officers and Police Sergeants shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$100.









- 3. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Community Service Officers Animal Control Officers, and Vehicle Abatement Officers shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$100.
- 4. If the employment of a Police Officer, Community Service Officer, Animal Control Officer, or Vehicle Abatement Officer is terminated before completion of the probationary period or 18 months of service, whichever is longer, uniforms and equipment purchased by the City through reimbursement pursuant to Provision VII.A.3. above shall be returned to the City.
- 3. Add "Vehicle Abatement Officer" to the positions listed in Section XII. HOLIDAYS, Subsection B.
- 4. Repeal and replace Section XXVII. WORK SCHEDULES, Subsection B in its entirety as follows:
 - B. Animal Control Officer, Community Service Officer, and Vehicle Abatement Officer
 - 1. Animal Control Officers, Community Service Officers, and Vehicle Abatement Officers will normally be assigned to a Four-Ten Work schedule. The Police Chief may authorize a different work schedule if such change is needed to achieve management objectives.
 - 2. During any permitted meal periods, Animal Control Officers, Community Service Officers, and Vehicle Abatement Officers assigned to Patrol Division will be on an on-duty status and shall be available to respond to requests for police services.
- 5. Add "Vehicle Abatement Officer" to Attachment A, the list of "Regular Full-Time/Part Time Classifications".

6. Add the following row to the table in Attachment A.3

| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5548.40 | \$5824.00 | \$6101.33 | \$6420.27 | \$6742.67 |
|---------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| | \$32.01 | \$33.60 | \$35.20 | \$37.04 | \$38.90 |

7. Add the following row to the table in Attachment A.4

| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5714.80 | \$5999.07 | \$6300.67 | \$6612.67 | \$6945.47 |
|---------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| | \$32.97 | \$34.61 | \$36.35 | \$38.15 | \$40.07 |

Dated: 10/17/2023

For the City of Newark:

For the Newark Police Association Employees:

David Buroun

O75767B2C2304C4...

David J. Benoun, City Manager

Steven Losier, President



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To: Newark Police Association (NPA) Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: September 26, 2023

This will serve as a Letter of Understanding (LOU) to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2025 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). The purpose of this LOU is to memorialize the equity adjustments that will occur resulting from recent discussions between the City and NPA regarding the implementation of Classification and Compensation Study results. This LOU will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU:

Section V.A.2 of MOU:

Add:

f. As a result of the meet and confer process described in paragraph two of Section IV. Labor Market, the following shall occur: Effective the first full pay period following City Council approval, Police Officers shall receive a three and one-half percent (3.5%) equity adjustment to their base pay, and Police Sergeants shall receive a five and one-half percent (5.5%) equity adjustment to their base pay. These equity adjustments are included in the revised pay ranges for the classifications which are attached hereto as revised Exhibit A.4.

MOU Exhibits:

See attached "Exhibit A.5", previously titled Exhibit A-4 in the MOU. The exhibit has been updated to include the above salary increases and remove the language "Listed salaries are subject to change pursuant to negotiated equity adjustments."

| Dated: 11/3/2023 | |
|----------------------------|--|
| For the City of Newark: | For the Newark Police Association: |
| David Benoun, City Manager | Steven Losier C6ACSDDB08C14F4 Steven Losier, President |









Attachment A.4

Equity Adjustments effective October 22, 2023 or first full pay period following City Council approval per Section V.A.2.f

| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$6,942.15 | \$7,289.25 | \$7,653.72 | \$8,036.40 | \$8,438.22 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | \$40.05 | \$42.05 | \$44.16 | \$46.37 | \$48.68 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$7,020.92 | \$7,371.97 | \$7,740.57 | \$8,127.60 | \$8,533.98 |
| | \$40.50 | \$42.53 | \$44.65 | \$46.89 | \$49.23 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,509.47 | \$8,934.95 | \$9,381.69 | \$9,850.78 | \$10,343.32 |
| | \$49.09 | \$51.55 | \$54.13 | \$56.83 | \$59.67 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$9,926.20 | \$10,421.35 | \$10,943.40 | \$11,490.57 | \$12,064.65 |
| | \$57.27 | \$60.12 | \$63.14 | \$66.29 | \$69.60 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,601.03 | \$7,981.08 | \$8,380.14 | \$8,799.14 | \$9,239.10 |
| | \$43.85 | \$46.05 | \$48.35 | \$50.77 | \$53.31 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$12,038.11 | \$12,639.74 | \$13,270.63 | \$13,934.44 | \$14,631.16 |
| | \$69.45 | \$72.92 | \$76.56 | \$80.39 | \$84.41 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,606.74 | \$6,937.08 | \$7,283.94 | \$7,648.13 | \$8,030.54 |
| | \$38.11 | \$40.02 | \$42.02 | \$44.12 | \$46.33 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$7,879.15 | \$8,273.10 | \$8,686.76 | \$9,121.10 | \$9,577.15 |
| | \$45.45 | \$47.72 | \$50.11 | \$52.62 | \$55.25 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,736.84 | \$7,073.68 | \$7,427.37 | \$7,798.74 | \$8,188.67 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$38.86 | \$40.81 | \$42.85 | \$44.99 | \$47.24 |
| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5,548.40 | \$5,824.00 | \$6,116.93 | \$6,420.27 | \$6,742.67 |
| | \$32.01 | \$33.60 | \$35.29 | \$37.04 | \$38.90 |
| | | | | 20124 | |

^{*}Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.

Attachment A.5

Effective July 1, 2024

| ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER | \$7,150.41 | \$7,507.93 | \$7,883.33 | \$8,277.50 | \$8,691.37 |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | \$41.25 | \$43.32 | \$45.48 | \$47.76 | \$50.14 |
| COMMUNITY SERVICE OFFICER | \$7,231.55 | \$7,593.13 | \$7,972.78 | \$8,371.42 | \$8,790.00 |
| | \$41.72 | \$43.80 | \$45.99 | \$48.29 | \$50.71 |
| LEAD PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,764.76 | \$9,203.00 | \$9,663.15 | \$10,146.30 | \$10,653.62 |
| | \$50.57 | \$53.09 | \$55.75 | \$58.54 | \$61.46 |
| POLICE OFFICER | \$10,223.99 | \$10,733.99 | \$11,271.70 | \$11,835.29 | \$12,426.59 |
| | \$58.98 | \$61.93 | \$65.03 | \$68.28 | \$71.69 |
| POLICE RECORD SUPERVISOR | \$7,829.06 | \$8,220.52 | \$8,631.54 | \$9,063.12 | \$9,516.27 |
| | \$45.17 | \$47.43 | \$49.80 | \$52.29 | \$54.91 |
| POLICE SERGEANT | \$12,399.26 | \$13,018.94 | \$13,668.75 | \$14,352.47 | \$15,070.10 |
| | \$71.53 | \$75.11 | \$78.86 | \$82.80 | \$86.94 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY CLERK | \$6,804.95 | \$7,145.19 | \$7,502.45 | \$7,877.58 | \$8,271.45 |
| | \$39.26 | \$41.22 | \$43.28 | \$45.44 | \$47.72 |
| PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER | \$8,115.52 | \$8,521.30 | \$8,947.36 | \$9,394.73 | \$9,864.47 |
| | \$46.81 | \$49.16 | \$51.61 | \$54.19 | \$56.90 |
| RED LIGHT PHOTO ENFORCEMENT | \$6,938.95 | \$7,285.89 | \$7,650.19 | \$8,032.70 | \$8,434.33 |
| TECHNICIAN | \$40.03 | \$42.03 | \$44.13 | \$46.34 | \$48.66 |
| VEHICLE ABATEMENT OFFICER | \$5,714.80 | \$5,999.07 | \$6,300.67 | \$6,612.67 | \$6,945.47 |
| | \$32.97 | \$34.61 | \$36.35 | \$38.15 | \$40.07 |
| | | | | | |

^{*}Monthly salaries are based on a 40-hour workweek for non-sworn NPA employees. Salaries listed for sworn NPA employees are monthly salaries for workweeks as defined in MOU.



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To: Newark Police Association Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: November 9, 2023

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019- June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), revised July 28, 2022 to extend the MOU term through June 30, 2025. The purpose of this side letter is to approve the classification of Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor and to integrate the newly approved classification into the MOU. The classification description for the Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor is attached hereto as **Exhibit A**. The parties also agree to integrate the following side letters into the MOU as a clean-up matter in a form later agreed to by the parties as part of the revision process: MOU extension side letter (July 2022); Cash out comp time side letter (November 2022); Vehicle Abatement Officer to NPA side letter (August 2023); and the Letter of Understanding to implement the classification and compensation study results (October 2023).

The City and Association have met and conferred and agreed to the following amendments below to provide that NPA serve as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative for the new classification of Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU July 1, 2019- June 20, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding, which are attached hereto as **Exhibit B** in the redlined version of the 2019-2022 MOU:

- 1. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section III. Definitions, Subsection G and Subsection O
- 2. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section VII. Uniform Allowance, Subsection B1 and B3
- 3. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section XII. Holidays, Subsection A
- 4. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section XXVII. Work Schedules, Subsection C1; Subsection F2, and Subsection G3.
 - a. Add Subsection G5: "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor shifts shall be based on organizational needs per the Chief or designee."
- 5. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Attachment A, the list of "Regular Full-time/Part-time Classifications".









The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU Extension dated July 28, 2022, extending the MOU to June 30, 2025, which are attached hereto as **Exhibit C** in the redlined version of the extension MOU:

- 6. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section XII A: Holidays.
- 7. Add "Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor" to Section XIV B: Certificate Incentive Pay.
- 8. Add the following row to the table in Attachment A.4

| PUBLIC SAFETY | \$9,105.13 | \$9,560.40 | \$10,038.41 | \$10,540.33 | \$11,067.35 |
|---------------|------------|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| DISPATCH | \$52.53 | \$55.16 | \$57.91 | \$60.81 | \$63.85 |
| SUPERVISOR | | | | 700.01 | Ç03.03 |

9. Add the following row to the table in Attachment A.5

| PUBLIC SAFETY | \$9,378.29 | \$9,847.21 | \$10,339.57 | \$10,856.54 | \$11,399.37 |
|---------------|------------|------------|-------------|-------------|--|
| DISPATCH | \$54.11 | \$56.81 | \$59.65 | \$62.63 | \$65.77 |
| SUPERVISOR | | | | -1 | <i>*************************************</i> |

Dated:

For the City of Newark:

David Benoun, City Manager

For the Newark Police Association:

--- DocuSigned by:

Steven Losier

——C6AC5DDB806C14F4...

Steven Losier, President



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To: Newark Police Association Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: December 14, 2023

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), revised July 28, 2022 to extend the MOU term through June 30, 2025.

In order to meet minimum staffing guidelines in Policy 377 in the Newark Police Department Policy Manual, police officers and sergeants are currently assigned a mandatory overtime shift one day per week as part of a temporary critical staffing schedule as implemented on July 9, 2023. Per the MOU, Section XV, overtime shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half of the regular hourly rate.

In Section VIII, Section K, NPA members can elect to cash-out eighty (80) hours of accrued vacation leave each year, if they are eligible. To be eligible to cash out, per the MOU, the employee must have used at least one-half of the vacation time accrued during the 12-month period preceding December. For calendar years 2022 and 2023 only, this requirement was waived due to the operational and staffing concerns currently restricting leave usage but may be extended through 2024 with City Manager approval.

The City and NPA have agreed to the following on a temporary basis:

- 1. For Police Officers and Police Sergeants, the rate of pay for mandatory overtime shifts to meet minimum patrol staffing guidelines as described in Newark Police Department Policy 377, Section 4 will temporarily be increased from time and one-half (1.5) of the regular hourly rate to two times (2) the regular hourly rate to be paid as cash only. No other overtime will be compensated at this temporarily increased rate. This short-term, temporary measure will commence on December 24, 2023 and will expire on January 4, 2025, or when the temporary critical staffing schedule ends, as declared by the Police Chief, whichever comes first.
- 2. The City Manager approves extension of the vacation use requirement waiver through 2024 as described in MOU Section VIII.K for all NPA-represented classifications.
- 3. For calendar year 2024 only, an additional 20 (twenty) hours of vacation will be eligible for buy-back for regular full-time employees in the classifications of Police Officer and Police Sergeant if the election form is received by the payroll desk between December 15 21, 2023. Election forms will not be









- accepted after December 21, 2023. It is the responsibility of the NPA members to confirm their election form was received by payroll by the deadline of December 21, 2023.
- 4. The parties agree this agreement will not be precedent setting.
- 5. The provisions of this side letter are not subject to any grievance procedure. The sole basis for resolving any disputes shall be through an informal appeal meeting with the City Manager, whose decision shall be final and binding.

| Dated: 1/10/2024 | |
|---|--|
| For the Gity of Newark: David Bunoun David Benoun, City Manager | For the May ark Police Association: Steven Losier |



City Manager's Office 37101 Newark Boulevard Newark, CA 94560

To: Newark Police Association Executive Board

From: David Benoun, City Manager

Lenka Hovorka, Assistant City Manager

Date: July 22, 2024

This will serve as a side letter to the City of Newark (City) and the Newark Police Association (NPA) July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2022 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), revised July 28, 2022 to extend the MOU term through June 30, 2025. The purpose of this side letter is to address representation of the new classification of Property and Evidence Technician and to memorialize the compensation increase for the classification of Police Records Supervisor.

The City and Association have met and conferred and agreed to the following amendments below to provide that NPA serve as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative for the new Property and Evidence Technician classification. This side letter will become effective upon approval by the City Council.

The City and NPA agree to the following amendments to the MOU:

- Add "Property and Evidence Technician" to Section III. DEFINITIONS, Subsection G
- 2. Repeal and replace Section VII. UNIFORM ALLOWANCE, Subsection B in its entirety as follows:
 - B. <u>Public Safety Dispatchers, Lead Public Safety Dispatchers, Public Safety Dispatch Supervisors,</u>
 Public Safety Clerks, Property and Evidence Technician, and Police Records Supervisor
 - 1. Effective July 1, 2019 upon appointment to the classifications of Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Dispatch Supervisor, Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, or Police Records Supervisor a full-time regular employee shall be reimbursed by the City for the purchase of City- approved uniform shirts and pants up to an amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of appointment to Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, or Police Records Supervisor. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of purchase.









- 2. Effective July 1, 2019, existing employees in the classifications of Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, or Police Records Supervisor a full-time regular employee shall be reimbursed by the City for the purchase of City- approved uniform shirts and pants up to an amount equal to the maximum of the annual uniform allowance in effect on the date of appointment to Public Safety Dispatcher, Lead Public Safety Dispatcher, Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, or Police Records Supervisor. Reimbursement shall be made upon receipt of evidence of purchase.
- 3. Upon completion of 12 months of continuous active employment or upon reinstatement, Public Safety Dispatchers, Lead Public Safety Dispatchers, Public Safety Dispatch Supervisors, Public Safety Clerks, Property and Evidence Technician, and Police Records Supervisors shall receive a monthly uniform allowance of \$45.
- 3. Add "Property and Evidence Technician" to the positions listed in Section XII. HOLIDAYS, Subsection B.
- 4. Repeal and replace Section XXVII. WORK SCHEDULES, Subsection C in its entirety as follows:
 - B. Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, and Police Records Supervisor
 - A standard work schedule for the Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, and Police Record Supervisor shall be 40 hours per week. The normal workweek will be 40 hours with consecutive 8-hour days beginning or ending on any day of the week. The standard workweek begins at 12:01 a.m. Monday morning and ends at 12:00 midnight on Sunday.
 - 2. The Public Safety Clerk, Property and Evidence Technician, and Police Record Supervisor have the option to request working an alternate work schedule (Four-Ten). The authorization to work an alternate work schedule shall be the sole discretion of the department head. Operational needs of the department shall be the primary consideration in decisions to approve or deny requests.
- 5. Add "Property and Evidence Technician" to Attachment A, the list of "Regular Full-Time/Part Time Classifications".

${\bf 6}.$ Add the following revisions to the table in Attachment ${\bf A}.{\bf 5}$

| PROPERTY AND EVIDENCE TECHNICIAN | \$6,974.93 | \$7,323.22 | \$7,689.07 | \$8,075.60 | \$8,477.73 |
|----------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | \$40.24 | \$42.25 | \$44.36 | \$46.59 | \$48.91 |
| | \$8,065.20 | \$8,467.33 | \$8,890.27 | \$9,335.73 | \$9,803.73 |
| POLICE RECORDS SUPERVISOR | \$46.53 | \$48.85 | \$51.29 | \$53.86 | \$56.56 |

| Dated: | |
|-----------------------------|--|
| For the City of Newark: | For the Newark Police Association Employees: |
| David I Benoun City Manager | |